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On page 30, Calendar Number 530, Favorable Report 

of the joint standing Committee on Appropriations, 

Substitute Senate Bill Number 465, AN ACT CONCERNING 

IGNITION INTERLOCK DEVICES. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Gerry Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I move for the acceptance of the joint 

committee's Favorable Report and passage of the bill, 

in concurrence with the Senate. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: . 
The motion before the Chamber is acceptance of 

the joint committee's Favorable Report and passage of 

the bill, in concurrence wifh the Senate. 

Sir, please proceed. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

The -- the Senate passed an amendment, LCO Number 

5409 as a strike-all amendment. I would ask that that 

be called and I be given leave to summarize. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Will the Clerk please call LCO Number 5409, 
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designated as Senate Amendment "A." 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 5409, designated Senate "A," and 

offered by Senator Williams, Senator Looney, et al. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

The Representative seeks leave of the Chamber to 

summarize their amendment. ·Is there objection to 

summarization? Is there objection? 

Seeing none, please proceed with your 

summarization, sir. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

This amendment, as one can see by the -- the 

number of Legislators who have offered it as well as 

the -- the bipartisan nature with -- with within it is 

submitted, addresses the or expands upon our current 

ignition interlock laws. 

And I move adoption. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Motion before the Chamber is adoption of Senate 

Amendment "A." 

Will you remark further on Senate Amendment "A?" 

Yes, Representative Rebimbas. 

REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 
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Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, to the proponent of the 

bill, a few clarifying questions. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Please proceed, ma'am. 

REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker . .. 
Through you, Mr. Spea~er, I believe there's a 

fiscal note associated with the legislation that's 

before us, potentially regarding the DMV, if the 

Representative would be able to highlight what the 

additional costs will be. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

And through you, Mr. Speaker, yes, there is a 

potential fiscal note. The -- it would not take place 

in this, the upcoming fiscal year but it would in 

future years. And it is, it goes with the Department 

of Motor Vehicle would I mean they're estimating 

about eighty-something thousand, as well as the State 

Comptroller may estimate somewhere around 30,000. The 

Motor Vehicle Department they -- they -- is a section 
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here that says up to 650,000; however, it is hoped 

that that would be something that could be absorbed 

within the department, because though we are making 

other changes in the bill, that will hopefully make it 

easier for them to manage these operations. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Rebimbas. 

REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, and I believe there's 

also the DMV is proposing in the, in the legislation 

before us a fee be prior to the installation of these 

devices, an administrative fee. I believe that's a 

hundred dollars; is that correct? And, through you, 

would that also try to offset the expenses that DMV 

foresees in having in the implementation of this 

legislation? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

And through you, Mr. Speaker, yes. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Rebimbas. 
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REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And because we acknowledge that there's going to 

be an increase of these devices because now it's 

extended to first-time offenders as well, through you, 

Mr. Speaker, what is the cost associated with the 

device and is that borne on the individual that is 

going to have it installed in their vehicle? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: • 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, the -- the prices that 

I have -- have heard are between 70 to maybe $95 per 

month. And, yes, it would be borne upon the 

individual using it. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Rebimbas. 

REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And through you, Mr. Speaker, is there anything 

in this legislation that would require the individual 

to put it on multiple vehicles or if the 

representation is that there's one, primary vehicle 
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that the person drives, that it only needs to be that 

one vehicle? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, it would be the primary 

vehicle. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Rebimbas. 

REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And through you, Mr. Speaker, does this 

legislation allow any individual who has a commercial 

license to install the device on a commercial vehicle? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, I -- excuse me. If I 

could, through you, Mr. Speaker, I believe it does. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Rebimbas. 

REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 
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Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And Mr. Speaker, I do rise in support of the 

amendment that's before us. I do know that there are 

some members that may have some concerns because of 

the far expansion in the implementation of these 

devices now for every, even first-time offender. I do 

want to highlight that in the legislation before us 

there are also ramifications if the person does not 

install these devices, also if they violate, obviously 

the, their conditions while they have these devices, 

and c~rtainly their license could be later suspended 

and revoked in that regard as punishments as well. 

I think the intent of the legislation before us 

is certainly to restrict these individuals from being 

able to operate motor vehicles under the influence, 

after they've been convicted. The situation that has 

occurred on many occasions is someone will have a 

suspended license. Certainly they are entitled to be 

able to get work permits and things of that nature. 

But unfortunately there's some individuals that still 

abuse that privilege of a work permit and still find 

themselves driving under the influence. 

What these devices are looking to do is prevent 

prevent anyone from actually being able to get 
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behind the wheel at any time, including especially 

when they're under the -- obviously having been 

convicted of this -- but getting behind the wheel. 

And the devices certainly do protect that a little bit 

better than simply the person's common sense of you're 

only limited to drive under a work-parent permit, 

because many a times when someone is under the 

influence, common sense doesn't exist. 

So I do rise in support of the legislation before 

us but understanding that some people may have 

concerns that this might be too broad and 

overreaching. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, madam. 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I, after I moved adoption, I -- I had intended to 

go through something, more of a summary, but of course 

the distinguished Ranking Member always does an 

excellent job of going through the bill as well. 

But I did want to just remind the members of 

of our Chamber that this is a bill that has been 
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before us previously; we voted on something that is 

substantially similar last year. And what has 

happened in recent years is that the Judiciary 

Committee, through the support and urging of Mothers 
• 

Against Drunk Driving, otherwise known as MADD, has 

really convinced us, and through various public 

hearings that -- and actually demonstrations of -- of 

the way the ignition interlocks work -- that the way 

to prevent people from drinking and driving is to 

change the behavior. And the way to do that is 

through the use of these ignition interlock devices. 

In the past -- and I will say that I, myself, 

have also felt this way -- in the past we have always 

felt that we simply would suspend licenses for longer, 

greater durations, and that would be the means of 

punishing those who go about drinking and driving. 

But the studies have shown and even the statistics 

that are·coming through Connecticut, given our change 

back in 2011, where we dealt with those who are 

convicted of drunk driving, the statistics are showing 

that this really does have ?n impact. And by 

requiring people to use ignition interlock devices so 

that they don't -- they can't operate a car after 

after drinking is something that is working. And it's 
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working not only here in Connecticut but it's working 

in other states as well. 

And what this does is it says that if you do get 

arrested or if you get your license suspended under 

what is now currently the -- the Per Se Suspension 

that's -- goes through Department of Motor Vehicle, 

you will be required to use an ignition interlock 

device prior to getting your license back and a 

license back at least in -~ in good standing. 
I 

So I know that, like myself, many of the members 

needed to be convinced, but I think it's working. And 

I think based upon the amount of support that we've 

had for this underlying bill, I think it's something 

that going forward we could hope to continue to see 

success in a reduction of fatalities and other 

injuries due to drunk driving. 

So I would urge adoption of this amendment. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Will you comment further on Senate Amendment "A?" 

Representative Smith of the 108th, sir. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

Mr. Speaker, thank you. 

Ladies and gentlemen of the Chamber, this is an 
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important bill. It's going to change the way we here 

in Connecticut treat drunk drivers. And I must say 

that since I've been here, and it's only been four 

years, my attitude toward this type of legislation has 

really come 360. You know, I was in favor of the 

suspensions. I was in favor of putting people behind 

bars for drinking and driving, but the more I listen 

to the public hearing testimony, the more I listen to 

' the Mothers Against Drunk D~~vets and the victims of 

people who have lost their sons and daughters and 

husbands and wives and children, the more I've come to 

the conclusion that this is the right bill. This is 

right for Connecticut. 

And the reason it's right is I think we now are 

starting to look at alcohol a little bit differently. 

It's not okay to have a drink and go driving. And 

many people, Mr. Speaker, have issues with alcohol; 

they simply can't control it. It's a disease. 

Society is starting to realize that and we're starting 

to treat it here as a disease in the Legislature. And 

that's why I support this bill, because what it will 

do, Mr. Speaker, is it will say to those of us who are 

driving that all the others on the road who have dealt 

with alcoholism and have been brought before the 
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Courts, we now know that our rides and their rides 

will be a little bit safer, because they will be 

required to have these interlock devices installed, 

and they will be unable to drive without them. And 

that's a good thing. 

It's a good for a number of reasons. Obviously 

it's safe. It keeps people on the road safe, but it 

also allows, Mr. Speaker, these individuals to become 

productive and continue to be productive members of 

society that can get to work, that can go visit their 

children, watch their ball games. They can partake in 

day-to-day operations of what they normally do. 

And I must say that I have represented people 

over the years who have had these devices installed. 

And I've witnessed how it has changed their lives; 

they no longer drink. So this is a, an indirect way, 

Mr. Speaker, to make sure that they get the help that 

they need. 

So I've come a long way to support this bill but 

I'm happy to stand before the Chamber and before the 

public and say this is a good bill for Connecticut. I 

think everybody should realize -- and I'll ask the 

Chairman to confirm that -- that the first arrest 

rather than the first conviction -- and I'll ask the 
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question: Does this apply to a first arrest or a 

first conviction? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, first arrest. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

And that's a big change from what we' done in the 

past. In the past we'd have to have a conviction, and 

now if you get arrested for drinking and driving 

and I believe it's 0.08 here in the State of 

Connecticut, which doesn't take too much -- you will 

now have this device instal~ed in your vehicle. 

And I thought I heard the exchange between the 

Ranking Member and the Chairman that this would apply 

to the primary vehicle only; is that true? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, yes. It would, it 
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would apply to the vehicle that the individual would 

state that they are using as their main source to get 

around. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speak, and thank the Chairman. 

And obviously here at the Legislature we'll have 

to keep an eye on how that works out. We want to make 

sure that this individual doesn't hop in another car 

and -- and cause the type of damage that he could, had 
• 

he not been behind his own vehicle with the interlock 

device. Well, for now this is a step in the right 

direction, and we'll see where that takes us. 

Are the individuals who get arrested for the 

first time still eligible to partake in the work 

permit that the Ranking Member of the Judiciary 

Committee referenced? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

I'm sorry, Mr. Speaker, I -- I heard the 

beginning of the question. It was -- if it was about 
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the Alcohol Education Program, the answer is yes. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith, does that answer your 

question, sir? 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

Well, that was another question, so I'm-- I'm 

glad he jumped there. But if, I assume then the work 

permit that's currently in practice is no longer 

applicable. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, actually there would 

be. You -- you could still get a work permit; 

however, I -- I would anticipate the number of 

applications would go down because the main reason for 

the work permit is to be able to get back and forth to 

work, and hopefully you'd be able to do so under the 

ignition interlock device. 

Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 
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And I thank the Chairman for the answer. 

And I think I saw und~r the language of the bill , 
that there will be, as there is now but just a little 

bit differently, there will be suspensions that 

accompany the interlock device. And I think it's 45 

days, and I just want to be~sure. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

Through you, yes, that is correct --

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative 

REP. FOX (146th): 

-- 45 days. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

So then one who is, who has their license 

suspended would be able to get a work permit to get 

back and forth to work during that 45-day period. Is 

that accurate? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, they may apply for the 

work permit still, so that is still out there. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith. 
' 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

And I know under the -- thank you to the Chairman 

-- I know under the current statute that the -- the 

amount of blood in one's alcohol (sic) would 

differentiate to the length of the suspension. Is the 

suspension 45 days, no matter what your blood alcohol 

content is? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, yes; it would be 45 

days. And one of the, one of the -- the reasons for 

that is under current law, as the Representative 

stated, there are different stages of license 

suspension. And one of the -- the steps that we took 

in order to assist DMV and to bring this bill and 
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getting this bill up and running is that it would 

simplify their suspension process. So, but yes, there 

is the 45 days before the, before the ignition 

interlock period would begin. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

And, again, I thank the Chairman for his answers. 

And, you know, ladies and gentlemen, the 

suspension period is -- is also something I've come to 

grips with. It's when we heard the testimony from 

Mothers Against Drunk Drivers and those who have lost 

their various family members; they were not so much 

enthralled of the suspension idea. They really 

weren't pushing too hard for the suspension idea, Mr. 

Speaker, their thought was let's make sure that if 

they do drive, they will be driving in a vehicle 

that's safe. Their thinking was that when they're 

suspended, the studies show that they still end up 

driving and drinking, regardless of the suspension; so 

it serves no real purpose. 

Although we still have the suspension here, I'm 

very happy we now have a bill that will hopefully pass 

this Chamber that will allow Connecticut to drive 
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safer, to keep our family members safe, and to keep 

our highways safe. 

So I want to thank the Chairman, and I thank the 

Ranking Member and those who worked on this bill to 

make Connecticut proud of what we're doing here today. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

I remind members we are on Senate Amendment "A." 

We are discussed Senate Amendment "A." 

Representative Srinivasan. Sir, you have the 

floor. 

REP. SRINIVASAN (31st): 

Good afternoon, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Good afternoon, sir. 

REP. SRINIVASAN (31st): 

Thank you. 

I, too, rise in strong support of this amendment. 

I've been a strong proponent of the interlock devices, 

and as -- as we have heard from the mothers of drunken 

drivers (sic) how importance (sic) it is, not so 

much the suspension but making sure that the vehicles 

are safe and that we have t~e appropriate measures of 
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control over the roads that these kids drive. And one 

such mechanism would be through the interlock devices. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, just a few questions to 

the proponent of the amendment, the Chairman of the 

Judiciary Committee. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Yes, sir; please proceed. 

REP. SRINIVASAN (31st): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, it is my understanding 

in the debate and the dialogue that has happened so 

far that this ignition interlock device needs to be on 

the primary vehicle that the person operates. But 

through you, Mr. Speaker, if I look at lines 512 and 

513, maybe I just need to make sure, where it says in 

lines 513 install an ignition interlock "on each motor 

vehicle owned or operated by such person." 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, does the interlock 

device have to be on the primary vehicle or on each 

and every vehicle that the owner has? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, it is, it would be the 
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vehicle that the person operates on a daily basis. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Srinivasan. 

REP. SRINIVASAN (31st): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, many a times we all 

operate one vehicle on the, on the regular, daily 

basis. But I'm sure it happens to all of us that we 

take a second vehicle that is at home, whether it 

belongs to your suppose, whether it belongs to your 

children, and in that situation, if it is not the 

primary vehicle, what then happens to this driver and 

the interlock machine? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY'SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you thank you, Mr. Speaker -- and 

through you, the driver cannot drive a vehicle that 

does not have an ignition·interlock device installed 

while they are required by.law to use an ignition 

interlock device. • 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Srinivasan. 

REP. SRINIVASAN (31st): 
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Through you, Mr. Speaker, I want to thank the 

good Chair for the clarification, because as I was 

listening to the debate, it was unclear to me. But 

now the good Chair has made it very clear, even if 

that family owns five or six cars, it does not matter, 

as long as the person who's suspended can only drive 

the car which has got the interlock device. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, if the ignition 

interlock device is going to be installed and that is 

what is -- is discussed, will the sentencing for the 

DUI, the duration of that, will that be reduced? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, that, this does not 
\ 

impact the -- the current criminal penalties for 

driving under the influence. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Srinivasan. 

REP. SRINIVASAN (31st): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, in the public hearings, 

as the good Representative Smith referred to a short 

while ago, we heard what was more important is not the 
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duration for,which it is sus;eqded but that the 

interlock device be installed. So it's for my 

clarification; the criminal charges in terms of the 

duration has, have not changed through this amendment? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, that is correct. And 

what happens ~ow is that on a, especially on a first 

arrest is that oftentimes individuals are eligible for 

the Alcohol Education Program, which is a means by 

which they can complete a series of courses, and if 

they don't get themselves arrested again, they can get 

the charges dismissed. 

Together with that first arrest, though, you also 

have
1

a Department of Motor Vehicle Administrative Per 

Se Suspension that can occur, and what this bill does 

is it will address that as well. And that's what this 

bill was really aimed at is those individuals who are 

arrested and get their license suspended through the 

Administrative Per Se process under the Department of 

Motor Vehicle. 

And, you know, the Representative mentioned the 
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-- the public hearing, and I think -- and he talked 

about the individuals from MADD who who came 

forward. And I think if we go back to Representative 

Smith's comments and what I stated earlier, for me and 

I think for the members of the committee, as this 
• 

passed out unanimously as well as I believe it was 

unanimous in the Senate, early this morning, these are 

people wpo if they, who would not support this if they 

didn't believe it really worked and would really take 

steps to reducing drunk driying. I mean, these are 

people who lost their children, their spouse, people, 

the closest, people closes6"to them, and they are 

coming forward. 

And what many of us may initially feel is a, is a 

lesser penalty, what in fact they told us is that this 

works; this will reduce drun~ driving. People will 

realize that they can't have, you know, two or three 

drinks and drive because they have to blow into this 

or -- or take steps to utilize the ignition interlock 

system. And when they do that, they're going to 

realize, hey, you know, I'm under the influenc~; this 

car won't start; I got to stop doing this. 

And that, and the people from MADD, the people 

who are most vested in stopping the issuance of drunk 
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driving or the -- the issue of drunk driving in our 

culture are completely behind this, and they believe 

in it a hundred percent. And it's something that 

through their passion and their dedication, they have 

convinced not only me but other members of the General 

Assembly. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Srinivasan. 

REP. SRINIVASAN (31st): 

Mr. Speaker, the good Chairman is so right in 

what he said, because when somebody has lost a very 

close one, as has happened in my district, a 

constituent of mine lost her daughter on her way back 

from an office party. And that happened maybe now 

three years ago, four years ago, but the pain is still 

there. The pain is still raw for the, for the mother 

and for the family. And for them to come around and 

say that they are supportive of these interlock 

devices so that such an accident, such a honorific 

accident does not happen or is minimized or reduced as 
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much as possible is definitely the right thing for us 

to do here in the Chamber. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, these devices, I'm not, 

I have not seen one. I do not know how they operate. 

I do not know what -- what they look like. But 

through you, Mr. Speaker, if the good Chairperson 

could tell us, is it possible that these interlock 

devices could be tampered with by, let us say, a co-

passenger so that the car can now start? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I think one of the things that was the benefit of 

our public hearing is that one of the representatives 

from MADD actually had ignition interlock devices with 

them, and they were able to go back into our 

conference room and give a demonstration. I know a 

decade ago or -- or but, you know, a decade ago or 

longer, people always felt, hey, you can beat the 

system; you can beat the ignition interlock device. 

But they are getting much more difficult to to come 

up with ways to -- to get around the ignition 
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interlock device. And so while I -- I, you know, I 

don't want to say any system is foolproof, I will say 

that the technology has advanced significantly and, as 

I said, the statistics are showing that drunk driving 

is reducing in the states that do require ignition 

interlock devices. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Srinivasan. 

REP. SRINIVASAN (31st): 

Mr. Speaker, I'm extremely glad to hear what was 

just said by our good Chairperson, that technology is 

advancing so the probability, the possibility of 

tampering is always there but significantly reduced so 

that we can achieve our goal of reducing the number of 
"' • 

drivers on the roads under the influence of alcohol. 

Mr. Speaker, I want to thank the good Chairperson 

for his answers and strongly support this bill as 

amended. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Representative Ackert of the 8th, sir, on Senate 

Amendment "A." 

REP. ACKERT (8th): 
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Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and I want to echo the 

good comments from Representative Smith and 

Representative Srinivasan. 

But I do have a couple of questions and maybe a 

little bit of a concern dealing with lines 95 through 

97 of the Senate Amendment that we have here. And my 

concern really comes down to we understand the value 

that these have and -- and that we hope will, you 

know, bring back, bring to light that individual's 

that needs to take care of himself and make sure he 

doesn't harm others. 

But in that, those lines it reads the -- required 

the person to install and maintain an ignition 

interlock device on each motor vehicle owned, "each 

motor vehicle owned"; so I just, for clarification. 

I'm a sole proprietor delivery company. I have five 

delivery vehicles. They're in my name, registered in 

my name and are driven by me at times. Do each --

each of those need an interlock device? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker~ 
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And through you, if the individual is required to 

drive a vehicle that has an ignition interlock device, 

they cannot drive a car that does not have an ignition 

interlock device. So they·cannot be seen; if they get 

pulled over and -- and their license shows up that 

they're under suspension with the caveat that you can 

use an ignition interlock device and they don't have 

it there, then they have violated the law. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Ackert. 

REP. ACKERT (8th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I think that clarifies it so that it's not the 

fact that my name is on the registration; by what I 

just heard, it means that if I'm in the vehicle and I 

should have this device. So those delivery vehicles, 

I don't drive them; they, my employees drive them. 

And it, and they are driving at that, so to my 

understanding that if I'm in it and I'm supposed to 

have the device, regardless of what name is on the 

ownership of the vehicle, that that, the one I'm in is 

the one that shall be and shall have that interlock 

device. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

All right. Yeah, through you, Mr. Speaker, yes. 

And if the Representative means by being in the 

vehicle that they are actually driving the vehicle, 

then they would, that would require an ignition 

interlock device. You could certainly be a passenger 

in a vehicle without one. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Ackert. 

REP. ACKERT (8th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and I thank if good 

Chairman for his answers. 

The second part of that is "or operated by such 

person." Now I have that same company and 

unfortunately one of my emp~oyees falls under this 

legislation, and now he was granted by the Court the 

the work, essentially to be able to work, go back 

to work and maintain the certain, whatever the hours 

that they allow in the, in -- in this waiver. Now as 

the business owner, that gentleman to work for me or 

-- or lady -- work for me is going to get in that 

vehicle and do the job that they're hired to do. That 
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vehicle shall have an interlock device by -- I 

believe? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and through you, yes. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Ackert. 

REP. ACKERT (8th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And I imagine that it would be at the cost of the 

owner of the business. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speak~r, the owner of the 

business could certainly discuss that with the 

employee as to how they decide to pay for that, but 

the employee would not be able to drive a vehicle if 

they are required to use an ignition interlock device 

unless that vehicle has an ignition interlock device. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 



• 

-e 

006616 
mhr/md/ch/cd/gm 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

105 
May 7, 2014 

Representative Ackert. 

REP. ACKERT (8th): 

I want to thank the good Chairman for his 

answers. And that is the way I thought the intention 

of this legislation was. And I want to thank him for 

his work on this. 

And thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, Representative. 

On Senate Amendment "A?" .. 
Representative O'Dea of the 125th, sir. 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

Just a -- a point of clarification for 

legislative intent, to the proponent, if I may, 

Mr. Speaker? .. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Please proceed, sir. 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 

My understanding, Representative Fox, is that 

under the ADA, Americans with Disabilities Act, an 

employer has to make reasonable accommodations to 

someone with a disability, and in some occasions, an 

alcoholic would be labeled as an individual, an 
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And my question is: I don't believe under the 

ADA an employer would be required to provide this 

interlock device at their expense as a reasonable 

accommodation under the ADA. Is that the proponent's 

understanding as well? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, I -- I have to admit 

that that has not come up during the course of several 

years of public hearings, but actually, I do, I would 

agree with the distinguished Representative from New 

Canaan that I don't -- the employee -- an employer 

wou~d not be required to provide this to an employee. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative O'Dea. 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I just wanted a point of 

clarification for the re~ord, for legislative intent. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker, and thank you 

to the proponent. 

I do support this legislation, and I urge my 
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fellow colleagues to vote for it. 

Thank you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Representative Kokoruda of the 101st, madam. 

REP. KOKORUDA (101st): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

You know, I rise today in support of this, and I 

want to thank everyone who worked on it. I know we've 

all been touched, many of us, by drunk driving. I 

have a constituent who lost his son ten years ago, and 

-- and I know he and his family have worked hard to 

get here today. 

You know, one of the things I think people were 

concerned about was it's a first-time offense, but --

but we should know that when someone is arrested for 

drunk driving, it certainly doesn't mean it's the 

first time they were drinking and driving and our 

statistics that show that they've been drinking and 

driving at least 80 times before they're caught. So 

we have to remember that, that this, the changes we're 

making today have already started in a previous bill 

to make a difference in Connecticut. 

You know, in Connecticut, the fatality rates have 
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dropped 10 percent, as the rest of the nation have 

gone up 5 percent; that's significant. And every 51 

minutes in this country somebody is killed by a drunk 

driver, and every 90 seconds, someone is inured. 

So I want to thank eve~yone who worked on this 

bill. This is the right thing to do. We talk so 

often in this building about one of our main reasons 

for being here is to keeping our citizens safe, Mr. 

Speaker, and this bill brings us that much closer. So 

thank you, and I thank everyone who worked on this 

bill. 

Thank you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, Representative. 

Representative Adinolfi of the 103rd, sir. 

REP. ADINOLFI (103rd): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker -- it is on? Yes. 

I want to thank Chairman Gerald Fox of Judiciary 

Committee and Ranking Member Rosa Rebimbas for 

bringing this bill forward. A similar bill came out 

last year but it never made it through the Senate. 

But this year it came from the Senate down to here, 

and I'm very confident that it will make it through. 

Just as for legislative intent and to clarify and 
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get it on the record, the -- there is based on the 

6,500 convictions that we get in one year in this 

particular thing, there will be $650, 000 of revenue. 

What I don't know if it's in the, in the fiscal note 

is that, is there a sales tax on the rental that we 

haven't included, because there usually is a sales tax 

on rental equipment. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, to the Chairman. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox, on the question. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

You know, that's -- that's two questions in a 

row, Mr. Speaker, that have not come up yet during the 

course of our -- our discussions. I if -- if it's 

a -- I mean, you have to, you have to somehow, whether 

it's a lease or a rental or however you acquire the 

ignition interlock device, it has to be something 

that's approved through the Department of Motor 

Vehicle. And whatever the current law, this does not 

do anything to change existing law with respect to 

that. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Adinolfi. 

REP. ADINOLFI (103rd): 



006621 
mhr/md/ch/cd/gm 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

110 
May 7, 2014 

Thank you, Chairman Fox. 

The other thing that I wanted to mention for 

legislative intent on this is that this will help 

prevent a lot of DUis in the future. Just last 

January, I think I mentioned it at another session, 

that an individual driving a hundred miles an hour 

killed an 8-year-old and a 6 year-old and put three 

other children in the hospital, and he was DUI'd at 

the same time. So hopefully, maybe in the future we 

could help prevent these losses that are dear to our 

hearts, and we miss these children. So, again, I'd 

like to thank the Chairs for bringing this forward. 

Thank you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, Representative. 

Representative Guerrera, the all-powerful House 

Chair of the Transportation Committee. Sir, you have 

the floor. 

REP. GUERRERA (29th): 

Good afternoon, Mr. Speaker. 

Just a few questions to the good Chairman of 

Judiciary Committee. 

Mr. Speaker, throug~ yeu 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 
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Please proceed, sir. 

REP. GUERRERA (29th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, can he explain to me in 

regards to the interlock device how that mechanism 

would work? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And through you, once installed, in order to --

to start your vehicle, the individual who is driving 

the vehicle would be required to -- to blow into the 

ignition interlock device, and that device would then 

enable or not enable the vehicle to start. 

Also, some devices would have a follow-up, 

whether it's a -- a follow-up blowing into the device 

or often, sometimes they -- they take a photograph of 

the driver to make sure that the person who is 

utilizing the device is the person who actually blew 

into the device. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Guerrera. 

REP. GUERRERA (29th): 



006623 
mhr/md/ch/cd/gm 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

112 
May 7, 2014 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And through you, Mr. Speaker, as I know we've had 

this come up in front of the Transportation Committee, 

and I want to thank the good Chairman Gerry Fox in 

regards to proposing this legislation and -- and 

obviously correcting all the issues that were brought 

forward. 

But is it my understanding that as you're driving 

the vehicle then, you would have to keep blowing into 

that mechanism or else the car would stall? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, I believe I've see one 

device that actually does that; you would have to. I 

mean, it's not -- I don't know that it's while the car 

is moving but it's something that you would have to do 

a second test. But.there are, as I understand it, 

other devices that do not require that. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Guerrera. 

REP. GUERRERA (29th): 

Well, thank you, Mr. Speaker. 
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And through you, to the good Chairman, if a 

scenario would occur that either my son or daughter 

was pulled over and was -- was under the influence and 

we had one -- one vehicle aqd had this mechanism put 

on that vehicle, how would I then be able to use that 

vehicle, knowing that there has to be an interlock 

device on that car? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Well, through you, Mr. Speaker, then if they had 

the single vehicle and they wanted, and that was the 

vehicle that was used by everyone, then everyone would 

need to blow into the ignition interlock. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Guerrera. 

REP. GUERRERA (29th): 

I'm sorry, Mr. Speaker, did I -- just for 

clarification they said everybody would have to 

blow into the the mechanism to start the vehicle? 

Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 
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REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, as I understand the 

question, if there's one car and it has an ignition 

interlock device installed, then in order to start the 

car, you would have to verify through blowing into the 
~ 

device that you're not intoxicated. And so I would 

assume, then, that everybody who wanted to drive that 

car would have to blow into that ignition interlock 

device. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Guerrera. 

REP. GUERRERA (29th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speake~. 

I will support the bill in front of us today. 

I I do have some concerns in regard to that 

scenario. I was wondering if the good Chairman knows 

of any other technology that's out there that makes it 

easier or if there's something out I know through 

the Transportation Committee we heard other types of 

technologies. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, if the good Chairman 

would know that. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 
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REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, yeah, it is possible 

that there are other ways to do it. I know the 

distinguished Chair of Transportation has followed 

this issue closely, and they have also conducted their 

own public hearings and their own demonstrations. So 

it may be possible that there's another form of device 

that could be used, and as we talked about earlier, 

technology is continuously changing. However, I just 

-- but the the straight~st answer is if the vehicle 

has a device that can't be1 removed, then in order to 

get the car started, you have to be somebody who is 

not intoxicated. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Guerrera. 

REP. GUERRERA (29th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I thank the good Chairman for those answers. 

And, again, I will -- I will support the bill. 

And I -- I want to thank him for all the hard work and 

he has put forward on this. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 
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Representative Sawyer of the 55th, ma'am--

madam. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

A question, through you, to the distinguished 

Chairman? 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Yes, madam, please proceed. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

Mr. Chairman, were you able to -- you said you 

saw one of these devices -- were you able to 

substantiate how difficult it is to install and how 

difficult it is to remove s~ch a device? The reason I 

ask that question is because:in my house I happen to 

have a gentleman who is mechanically inclined and is a 

tinkerer, and when the -- we used to have the buzzers, 

you know, on the seats, you know, that used to drive 

us crazy when you didn't do your seat belt and it was 

in between, whatever, and it drove him crazy. He made 

sure that he found a way to"go underneath and 

disconnect and do the little bits under there so that 

the annoying buzzer didn't go off. Now, this is a man 

who always wears a seat belt, whether it's in an 

aircraft, whether it's in a personal vehicle, and he's 
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known for being exceedingly safety conscious, but it 

was the buzzer that drove him crazy. 

So my question for you is: After a family would 

have this installed-- and I'm thinking in the case of 

juveniles, in particular, that might be a little 

mischievous, that might have some mechanical 

experience -- how difficult would it be for them to 

disconnect, after it's been installed and going along 

with the court order? How difficult would it be for 

them to disconnect one of these devices? 
. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speak~r, it's my understanding 

and through the Department of Motor Vehicle, who is 

the department that handles the administration of 

these devices that it is pretty hard to do. And if 

you do it and it sets off a -- a fail, then you would 

have problems as well. 

So through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 
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Thank you, Mr. Speaker. If he could just repeat 

the last line. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Sorry. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

I apologize and missed what --

REP. FOX (146th): 

Okay. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

if it sets off the -- I -- I didn't hear the, 

that 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Yeah. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

-- last part of the sentence. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER 'B~RGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Could you 

REP. FOX (146th): 

-- Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 
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-- please repeat the answer? Thank you, sir. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

I -- I will. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And through you, it's my understanding through 
~ 

~ 

the Department of Motor Vehicle that -- they're the 

ones who administer these devices -- that to somehow 

tamper with the device and not get caught doing so is 

something that's pretty difficult to do. And it, if 

it happens, it happens very infrequently but it 

doesn't really happen much at all. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

I thank the gentleman for that answer. 

You know, we've talked a lit~le bit about the 

requiring the person to install or maintain the -- in 

each motor vehicle owned or operated by such person, a 

number of speakers. And iftyou just could clarify the 

instance of a juvenile, so it's an underage; we know 

that they have a longer period of time that they must 

have this. If they do not own the car, may the -- may 

the Courts mandate that the guardians or parents for 

this juvenile install these devices? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through -- through you, Mr. Speaker, in order to 

get their license back, reinstated, they're going to 

have to show that they drove for a period of time with 

an ignition interlock device. So whether it's the 

vehicle owned by someone else or if they some, at some 

point buy their or purchase their own vehicle, they 

are going to have to show that they did meet the 

required period of time to operate a vehicle with an 

ignition interlock device. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And one last, so perhaps a technical question on 

the interlock device; is there a date and time stamp 

that goes on them when they get put in or is it only 

through, say, a bill of sale that they would be able 

to record that it has been put into, the machine into 

the vehicle? Which -- I know technology has come 

pretty far and we'd probably be able to have, like a 

GPS timing device in it; I'm not sure -- because you 
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talked about the newest devices -- or is it just 

something as simple as a bill of sale? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, I don't know that they 

actually purchase their own ignition interlock. It's 

more that the, they would be leasing or -- or renting 

it through the approved company, and the Department of 

Motor Vehicle would then be notified. And at that 

point it's their communications that will administer 

the device as well as outline how the -- the driver is 

getting by with the ignition interlock device. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Sawyer.· 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And I think that's very helpful in understanding 

the process. Because what I can share with so many 

people is when we get our contacts by families, 

families that are in distress after something has 

happened to their child, oftentimes we'll get a 

complaint. Perhaps they felt something was unjust or 
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-- or they'll even just tell us their story and -- and 

their concern about having the child drive again and 

their their concern and their worry; is the child 

going to be safe or are they going to perhaps go off 

the reservation again. So I appreciate the 

gentleman's discussion on this, because I think it is 

helpful for all of us when we are talking to our 

constituents. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, madam . 

Representative Piscopo, sir, of the 76th; you 

have the floor, sir. 

REP. PISCOPO (76th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I was just, I was reading through the amendment, 

and I, and I was a little bit confused with the 

questioning earlier. And I was just wondering if I 

can have some clarification from the proponent of the 

bill. The question earlier was on you could do this 

upon arrest not conviction. I was wondering if the 

gentleman could clarify that for me. I -- I didn't 

quite understand it. I don't see that in the 

amendment. 
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Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 
• 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And I, as the Representative will recall and many 

members of this Chamber will recall, several years ago 

we passed legislation that required the use of 

ignition interlocks for a first conviction of a 

driving under the influence. And what this bill does, 

and as -- as I stated, but I think, you know, to make 

it clear because it's a little bit -- the way we do 

DUis in Connecticut is that oftentimes with a first 

arrest, individuals utilize the Alcohol Education 

Program, which is a program that allows individuals to 

avoid a criminal conviction, a criminal record. And, 

however, going with that, the Alcohol Education 

Program that is often used in fi~st arrests, the 

individuals also face a suspensi?n through the 

Department of Motor Vehicle which is called an 

"Administrative Suspension." And what this bill does 

is it -- it will include those Administrative 

Suspensions under the ignition interlock law, so 

expanding the law to include those who are first-time 
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arrests for DUI but may not get a first-time 

conviction. 

Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Piscopo, sir. 

REP. PISCOPO (76th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and I thank the gentleman 

for that clarification. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Representative Miner of the 66th, sir; you have 

the floor. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, good afternoon. 

I -- I had a question to the gentleman who 

brought out the bill. On line 512 of the bill, it 

states that a nonresident operating privilege could 

require one of these devices, and if the gentleman 

could tell me how we would know whether that would be 

required or not, I would appreciate it. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representa~ive Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 
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Through you, Mr. Speaker, if in the, in -- the 

individual was using a vehicle fn Connecticut but did 

not have a Connecticut license, that they would still 

be required, if they were, if their license were 

suspended in Connecticut to use the ignition interlock 

device. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And-- and what I'm trying to find out, I guess, 

and so if I had a visitor, visiting my house that has 

a suspended out-of-state license or had a license that 

would have required one of these devices and I let him 

borrow my car, is that, is that what we're trying to 

get at here, through you, Mr. Speaker? We're trying 

to make sure that if that individual who has a 

history, let's say, of operating under the influence, 

has been tried and convicted, and as a, I guess a part 

of a sentence or part of him being able to get or her 

being able to get their driver's license back has 

agreed to put one of these devices on their vehicle 

even in another state, that just because they're here 

in Connecticut visiting, it doesn't give them the 
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right to get in my vehicle without one and operate. 

Is that what this tries to get at? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, that is correct. And 

what I can say is that many times license suspensions 

overlap through states and their ability to 

communicate the information with each other. So that 

is correct. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

So I think what the gentleman was saying also is 

that we do have cooperative agreements with other 

states, and so if I'm on that list in Connecticut and 

I'm operating a vehicle in Maine and -- and were to 

have an accident or get sto~ped for some other reason, 

let's say, when my information came up, the law 

enforcement in the State of.Maine would most likely, 

because of that reciprocity:know that I had that 

restriction on my license. 
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Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And through you, yes; they in all likelihood 

would know that. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Miner. • 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And in terms of an individual just traversing the 

State of Connecticut, and -- and we would have no way 

of knowing that that individual had that requirement 

on their operator's license, their ability to operate 

outside the state, if someone were to run a plate 

check on a vehicle, would this in and of itself be 

sufficient reason to pull a vehicle over? 

Through you, Mr. Speak~r. 
~ .. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, I -- I don't know that 

they would even be able to see whether the ignition 
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interlock device-- and when I say "they," I'm talking 

about a, let's say state police or some, somebody on a 

highway -- if -- if they would know. 

So normally what would transpire is there'd have 

to be probable cause to pull somebody over, and the 

probable cause is usually some type of a motor vehicle 

violation. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

But I, the -- the poinu that I'm trying to get at 

here -- and I'm not saying that it's necessarily a bad 

thing -- is that we seem to be going down the path of 

electronic surveillance. And as I understand it, it 

allows police departments, whether they're state or 

local, to lock onto a license plate and detect whether 

or not there's an outstanding issue. Maybe it's with 

the vehicle. Maybe it's with an operator's license. 

Maybe there's a warrant. Maybe there's any number of 

things, but I'm trying to know if this endorsement, 

I'll call it, is required under an individual's 

operator's license, is that something that would come 

up on the screen for a police officer and would that 



-e 

006640 
rnhr/rnd/ch/cd/grn 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

129 
May 7, 2014 

be sufficient cause to pull a vehicle over? 

Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, yes, I believe they 

would be aware that the license plate or the owner of 

the vehicle may be required to use an ignition 

·interlock device; however; I don't think that that 

would then justify pulling them over, absent some 

motor vehicle violation. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And -- and so if there was some other outstanding 

issue and that was the reason the vehicle w~s pulled 

over; for instance, if it carne up on the screen that 

my license was suspended and I was the owner of that 

vehicle and at that point it was found that not only 

was my license suspended but I didn't have this piece 

of equipment on my vehicle, can I be cited for both 

things? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
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And through you, Mr. Speaker, I -- I think it 

would be just like now. For example, if -- if 

somebody has a suspended license and they are and 

they're -- they're driving ~nyway, and then they 

commit a motor vehicle violation that causes them to . . 
be pulled over and the officer identifies that they 

also have a suspended license, that they would be 

charged with operating under a suspending license in 

addition to the motor vehicle violation that caused 

them to be pulled over. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And I thank the gentleman for his answer. So as 

I understand it, just the fact, the mere fact that 

this requirement exists for me, if I was to drive 

through a community that had a plate reader, that 

would not be sufficient cause for someone to stop that 

vehicle if that vehicle was registered to me; it would 

take something else. 
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Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through-you, Mr. Speaker, yes, I believe so. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and I thank the gentleman 

for his answer. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Representative Smith, do you care to comment on 

the amendment or on the bill sir? The amendment? 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

Right. • 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 
•. 

Representative Smith of the 108th; sir, you have 

the floor, on Amendment "A." 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, for the second time. 

Just based on some of the dialogue that's 

occurred over the past hour or so and in response to 

one of the questions raised by Representative Piscopo, 
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I thought we might need some clarification in term of 

what we're doing here today:. So for those who may not 

be familiar with the current law or do not have the 

advantage of sitting on the.Judiciary Committee, if 

the Chairman perhaps could explain the two different 

procedures that exist currently under the Connecticut 

State Statutes, whereby we have a -- a Pro Se Hearing 

and we have a -- a court proceeding in the 

jurisdiction in which the person was arrested. 

So I understand under the current practice, if 

you get arrested for a driving while under the 

influence, you get a notice from the Department of 

Motor Vehicle saying your license may be suspended for 

up to a certain period of time and you have X-number 

of days to request a hearing in which to contest that 

suspension, at which time you can contest it. If it's 

you're successful, you get your license restored. If 

you are not successful, then your license would be 

suspended. 

That procedure, I believe will still exist under 

the current practice except it expands a little bit 

with the interlock device. Am I correct? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker? 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 
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Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, yes, that is correct. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

So then if -- if one gets arrested for driving 

while under the influence, they get a notice from 

Department of Motor Vehicle that their license will be 

suspended under the current-amendment for 45 days, and 
r 

they'll be required to install an interlock device. 

They can request a hearing to contest that process, 

and if they're successful at that stage, then their 

license is not suspended and the device is not 

installed. Is that correct? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. That is correct. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

And while all that's going on, there's also a 
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procedure in the courthouse for the underlying charge 

of driving while under the influence, which has pretty 

much nothing to do with the Per Se Hearing; is that 

correct? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Fox. 

REP. FOX (146th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, yes, that is correct. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Smith . 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

All right. Thank you, Mr. Speaker, for the 

second time. 

And I thank the Chairman for the clarifications. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Remark further on Senate Amendment "A?" Will you 

remark further on Senate Amendment "A?" 

If not, I will try your minds. All those in 

favor of Senate Amendment "A," signify by saying Aye. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 
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Opposed? 

The ayes have it. The amendment passes. 

Will you comment further on the bill as amended? 

Will you comment further on the bill as amended? 

If not, will staff and guests please come to the 

well of the House. Will members please take your 

seats. The machine will be opened. 

THE CLERK: 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll. 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll. Will 

members please return to the Chamber immediately. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Have all the members voted? Have all the members 

voted? 

If all the members have voted, if you could check 

the board to see if your vote has been properly cast. 

If all the members voted, the machine will be 

locked, and the Clerk will take the tally. 

Clerk, please announce the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

S.B. 465 as amended by Senate "A,'' in concurrence 

with the Senate. 

Total Number Voting 147 

Necessary for Passage 74 

. 
I 
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Those voting Yea 147 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 4 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

The bill, as amended, passes in concurrence with 

the Senate. 

Will the Clerk please call House Calendar Number 

336. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 11, House Calendar 336, Favorable Report 

of the joint standing Committee on Government 

Administration and Elections, Substitute House Bill 
. 

5311, AN ACT RAISING THE THRESHOLD FOR STATE 

CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS REQUIRING THE APPROVAL OF THE 

DEPARTMENT OF ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES AND FOR 

COMPETITIVE BIDDING. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir. 

Representative Lesser, we will try this again, 

sir. 

REP. LESSER (100th): 

Good day, Mr. Speaker. 

Mr. Speaker, I move acceptance of the joint 

committee's Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 
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item·-from the foot and mark it passed temporaril·y . 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

The State of Connecticut Senate Calendar for Tuesday, 
May 6, 2014. On page 42, Calendar 373, Senate Bill 
Number 465, AN ACT CONCERNING IGNITION INTERLOCK 
DEVICES, favorable report of the Committee on 
Judiciary. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman, good afternoon, sir. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: 

Good afternoon, Madam President. And I move 
acceptance of the Joint Committee's favorable report 
and passage of Senate Bill 465. 

THE CHAIR: 

The motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you 
remark, sir? 

SENATOR COLEMAN: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

The Clerk should be in possession of an amendment, it 
would be LCO 5409. I'd ask that the Clerk please call 
that and I be granted leave to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

002928 
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LCO Number 5409, Senate "A" offered by Senator 
1N1ll1ams, Looney, ee ai. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: 

I move adoption of this amendment, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

The motion is on adoption. Will you remark, sir? 

SENATOR COLEMAN: 

Madam President, the amendment is a strike-all 
amendment, therefore, it would become a bill -- it 
would become the bill. And what it does essentially 
is to provide for the expansion of the ignition 
interlock device system that is used in connection 
with offenses for driving under the influence of 
alcohol and drugs. And this would essentially change 
the law that we passed in 2011 which required or 
permitted ignition interlock devices for DUI offenders 
after a first conviction. This would expand the -
the opportunity for DUI offenders who may have been 
not convicted but merely arrested to exercise an 
option to use ignition interlock devices in exchange 
for reduction of the period of suspension of their 
license. So I move adoption of the amendment and ask 
my colleagues to support the amendment. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? 

Senator Bartolomeo . 

SENATOR BARTOLOMEO: 

002929 
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I rise in support of this bill and, you know, recently 
I've had a lot of interaction with Janice Margolis of 
MADD who is a nurse who has dedicated much of her life 
to organizing and working for MADD to protect people 
against the tragedy that comes with drunk driving. 
And recently in two of the communities that I 
represent, we've had tragedies that we've then been 
able to try to honor with, excuse me, Walk Like MADD 
events. One for Greg Schena in Cheshire and we 
recently had a horrible tragedy of Tatiana and Lorenza 
Cruz, two children that were killed by an alleged 
drunk driver. So I've been working with them for a 
long time. And I very much thank and appreciate the 
efforts of Senator Coleman and the Judiciary Committee 
for this very important legislation. And I hope that 
others around the circle will support it as well. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remar~~ Will you remark? 

Senator Witkos. 

SENATOR WITKOS: 

Good morning, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon, sir. 

SENATOR WITKOS: 

You're right, good afternoon. I rise in support of 
the amendment before us. You know, anything we can do 
to -- to make our roads safer is a good thing. Too 
often the action that you see as a result are a piece 
of paper that says motor vehicle operator's license 
was suspended or they have a temporary permit to 
drive, a work permit because they were arrested for 
DUI. But all that is is a piece of paper, it does 
nothing to stop an intoxicated person from getting 
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behind the hold, starting the car and driving off and 
potentially killing somebody if not themselves. So 
this device is -- is great technology. Somebody has 
to go into it in order to start their car, they have 
to blow into the machine, and if they get to a certain 
level, the car won't start. I mean let's embrace 
technology for what it is and I think this is going to 
go a long way to making our roads a lot safer. I 
stand in strong support. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? 

If not, I will try your minds on Senate "A". All 
those in favor, pleas~ say aye. 

SENATORS: 

Aye . 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed? 

Senate "A" passes. 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

I'd like to make just some very brief remarks in 
support of the bill as amended. And there are studies 
that have cited that in connection with driving under 
the influence, the national average of alcohol-related 
deaths has risen five percent. But since 2011, 
alcohol-related deaths, automobile deaths in the State 
of Connecticut have actually decreased by ten percent. 
Other studies have cited that a person who is arrested 
for DUI, driving under the influence, for the first 
time has in all likelihood driving while drunk 80 
times prior to that very first arrest. So since 2011 
when we passed our first ignition interlock device 
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law,·the highways and the streets of Connecticut nave 
become safer, as Senator Witkos alluded to. 

The purpose of this bill as amended is to make our 
highways and streets even more safe. And the 
application of the interlock -- the ignition interlock 
device requirements on arrest for administrative per 
se issues would serve to help stop drunken driving, 
would serve to help make the streets and highways of 
our state more safe, and would serve to avoid 
tragedies that have occurred in this state and other 
states as a result of drunken driving. So there is, 
as others have mentioned, considerable support for 
this bill as amended. I would ask my colleagues here 
in the Senate to join in supporting the bill. Thank 
you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? 

Senator Kissel . 

SENATOR KISSEL: 

Thank you very much, Madam President. Great to see 
you this afternoon, Tuesday, one day before the end of 
session. I rise in support of the bill and would like 
to be associated with the remarks of Chairman Coleman 
regarding this proposal. We tackle a lot of difficult 
issues on the Judiciary Committee as well as I know 
all of you on your various Committees tackle a lot of 
tough issues. And I sit on a variety of Committees as 
well, but the days where we have hearings on driving 
under the influence are some of the most difficult 
days that we have because it is just not unusual to 
have several moms and dads come to the public hearing 
and they will present pictures of their loved ones 
right on the table as they testify in favor of various 
bill proposals. 

And there are some people, and I hugely respect them, 
that have been before the Committee for a number of 
years who have lost sons and daughters to a senseless 
drunk driver. And they have said please listen to us, 
this is technology that works. And over the years 
we've seen this kind of technology grow from its 

002932 



1-·· 

• 

• 

jf/gdm/cah/gbr 
SENATE 

9 
May 6, 2014 

infancy until now, there '·S a--ton of safeguards. - And 
the statistics don't lie, it works. 

Now I know that a lot of folks don't want to show any 
sympathy for a drunk driver. I understand that. And 
for the ones that are perennial drunk drivers that 
flout the law, every time you get behind the wheel you 
are putting yourself and other innocent people in 
danger. But for those individuals where this might be 
an isolated aberration, while we want to get tough on 
people and make sure they understand this is 
unacceptable behavior, we also don't want to undermine 
their ability to at least go to work, pay the bills. 

This kind of technology as we keep continuing to push 
it forward helps strike that balance. Now for those 
that try to circumvent interlock devices, the 
technology is getting better and better and better. 
But all I can say is we have a very good history in 
our state of pushing these issues forward. And I 
can't imagine, we talk about being victim of a crime 
but our spouses, our children, our loved ones, our 
neighbors, our friends are driving on our highways 
each and every day. And to somehow get a phone call 
or a knock on the door indicating that for some 
completely senseless reason, someone that you love has 
been taken from you. 

Everything that we can do as a State to help move this 
issue forward, I think inures to be benefit of the 
health, safety, and welfare of our constituents and 
those who we care for but also makes it very clear 
that Connecticut wants to be in the vanguard regarding 
addressing these issues. I do believe that some of my 
colleagues may have some questions as to the mechanics 
of the bill. But at this time I'm happy to stand in 
support of the bill and commend Senator Coleman and 
Representative Fox and the others on the Committee 
that have worked so hard on these issues over the 
years. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? 
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Madam President, of course there is tremendous support 
for this particular legislation and bill, and I 
listened with great fascination as my colleagues spoke 
so passionately about the problems that we've had with 
drunk driving. But I have to remind us, and I can't 
help but mention this, that has any thought been given 
to the increases in drugged driving and if, in fact, 
this device would have any help -- any impact on the 
fact that that is an increasing danger on our roadways 
as well? 

We only have to point to a very recent headline that 
states that fatal car crashes involving marijuana have 
tripled in the State of Colorado. And, in fact, they 
represent more than 28 percent of traffic deaths. 
That has been a precipitous increase. And that, in 
fact, it would be my hope that we would talk just as 
passionately about this increasingly dangerous area as 
we clamp down on drunk driving, we need to consider 
that this is also an area of concern. And, through 
you, Madam President, if I could ask if any of this 
was a part of the discussion and a part of a 
technology that might also help us to close a loophole 
that is -- could be an increasing public health hazard 
for us in our -- in our State of Connecticut? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

And, through you to Senator Boucher, the offense in 
our motor vehicle statutes of driving under the 
influence contemplates excessive use of alcohol as 
well as excessive use of drugs. I suppose the 
unfortunately aspect regarding the equipment, the 
ignition interlock device equipment, is that it 
measures certainly blood alcohol content. I'm not so 
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sure-taat it measures the degree of drugs that may be 
in the system or the effect of the drugs that may be 
in the system. And I'm sorry I can't provide a better 
answer than that. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Boucher. 

SENATOR BOUCHER: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

I do appreciate the candor for which the question was 
answered. I do appreciate that very much. It is a 
topic of conversation that comes up in our 
Transportation Committee and has over the years that 
luckily there are increasingly more sophisticated 
tests that can be used and conducted. And I hope that 
that becomes a part and parcel of our discussion. We 
can't have just one area covered by ignoring another 
increase -- growing concern as well. And that we 
might want to contemplate similar safeguards going 
forward. As I said, these tests are becoming much 
easier to take and, in fact, roadside tests can be 
taken whether it is using special strips, but I would 
implore that we spend as much time dedicated to that 
area qs well. And I stand in full support certainly 
of this proposal today. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Will you remark? 

Seeing none, Senator Coleman. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: 

Madam President, if there are no further remarks to be 
made concerning this bill and if there is no 
objection, I'd ask that the bill as amended be placed 
on our Consent Calendar . 
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On page 38, Calendar 229, Substitute for Senate Bill 
Number 412, AN ACT CONCERNING THE ENFORCEMENT OF 
CERTAIN OCCUPATIONAL LICENSING STATUTES, favorable 
report of the Committee on General Law. There are 
amendments. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon, Senator Doyle. 

SENATOR DOYLE: 

Good afternoon, Madam -- Madam President. I move 
acceptance of the Joint Committee's favorable report 
and passage of the bill . 

THE CHAIR: 

The motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you 
remark, sir? 

SENATOR DOYLE: 

Yes, thank you, Madam President. 

This bill was originally from the General Law 
Committee, it deals with the occupational licensing 
enforcement laws of the Department of Consumer 
Protection. The file copy voted out of Committee has 
a fiscal note to it. And since the Committee 
(inaudible) the bill, there's been a lot of discussion 
amongst the many interested party and it has been 
significantly narrowed to really result in a zero 
fiscal note, which is a good thing. So, therefore, 
I'd have the Clerk call LCO 5378 and I be allowed to 
summarize. 

Thank you, Madam President . 
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.We'·r:e --·we-'re ·going to wa-it. I think (inaudible).--

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Madam President, I believe that there is an amendment 
coming to that -- that item. So if we might just vote 
the -- the Consent Calendar from earlier today. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk, will you please call the -- the bills on 
the Consent Calendar please. 

THE CLERK: 

On today•s Consent Calendar we have on page 38, 
Calendar 229, Senate Bill 412, and page 42, calendar 
373, Senate Bill 465. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please announce for a roll call vote on the Consent 
Calendar. The machine is open. 

THE CLERK: 

Immediate roll call has been ordered in the Senate. 
~mmediate roll call on the first Consent Calendar of 
the day has been ordered in the Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator LeBeau, would you like to vote? 

Senator Boucher, would you like to vote? 

Thank you both very much. 

If all member have voted, all members have voted, the 
machine will closed. 

Mr. Clerk, will you call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 
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On today•s first Consent Calendar . 

Total Number voting 36 
Necessary for adoption 19 
Those voting Yea 36 
Those voting Nay 0 
Those absent and not voting 0 

THE CHAIR: 

Consent Calendar passes. 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madame President.' 

139 
May 6, 2014 

Madame President since the bills on that Consent 
Calendar were both Senate Bills, we'd move for 
immediate transmittal of those items to the House of 
Representatives . 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madame President. 

If we might stand at east for a moment? 

THE CHAIR: 

The Senate will stand at ease. 

(Chamber at ease.) 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Madame President. 

THE CHAIR: 
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REP. ·SRINIVASAN: Chairman Coleman, Chairman 
Representative Fox, Ranking Member 
Representative Rebimbas, and distinguished 
members of the Judiciary Committee, I want to 
thank you for giving me this opportunity to be 
here in front of you this morning to testify 
and testifying in front of this committee for 
the second time in this very short session. I 
do appreciate that very much. I'm here this 
~orning in strong support of Senate Bill 465, 
AN ACT CONCERNING IGNITION INTERLOCK DEVICES. 

I testified this m9rning on behalf of members 
of my community residents in our State so that 
we are abYe to create safer driving conditions 
in the State of Connecticut. I'm in strong 
support of Raised Bill 465 that it emphasizes 
age, the number of offenses when it is 
determined the duration for which the DUI 
offenders will have to use the interlock 
devices. 

This is a good start, a good first step, 
however ~he race to build fails to look at DUI 
offenses that results in deaths, which 
unfortunately is a harsh reality. The pain, 
the suffering of families of the communities 
who have lost loved ones, and unfortunately 
I've had personal experiences of that in my own 
community. The loss there, the tragedy there 
is unimaginable and I'm hoping that as we move 
forwar~ in this process in supporting Senate 
Bill 465 we will look at terms where the DUI 
offenses have resulted in a fatality. 

This bill is a good first step, but I would 
like you to conside~ as this bill moves through 
the various processes stricter rules for.the 
interlock devices when a DUI has resulted in a 
fatality, obviously after serving the sentence 
and being out on the road at that particular 
time, driving license suspensions after the 
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person has served the period of incarceration 
l 

for over two years. And finally prohibit the 
application of any risk reduction at all for 
the sentences of these people convicted of a 
DUI offense that has resulted in a fatality. 

We live in a very imperfect world. We all know 
that, but every step we make, every step we 
take to make·our roads safer is a step in the 
right direction. I urge you to consider my 

-- suggestions as this bill passes through the 
various legislative processes and hopefully you 
will consider supporting 465 and some of the 
recommendations I have made for the Judiciary 
Committee t_oday. 

Thank you once again for giving me the 
opportunity to be ·in front of you this morning 
and it would be my privilege and pleasure to 
answer any questions you may have. Thank you. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Thank you for your testimony. 

Are there questions? Representative Rebimbas. 

REP. REBIMBAS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

And good morning .. And thank you, 
Representative for your testimony. I just 
wanted to clarify, I think it was one of your 
recommendations. When you say, t'wo years 
suspension, would that be two years suspension 
once the individual comes out of prison from 
serving time, an additional two yea-rs that 
license would be suspended? Or did you refer 
to the two years, meaning if an individual is 
imprisoned for two years or more, then they 
would have a license suspension? .Just sorry 
r wasn't clear on what you were suggesting. ' 

REP. SRINIVASAN: Thank you very much for that 
question. 
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And yes. I mean, my suggestion to the 
committee is that after the person serves their 
time -- and you don't know how long the term is 
going to be. It could be -- in the case that I 
am aware of on a personal basis had been in 
excess of four years, four to five years. 

So when they do come out after having served 
their sentence I feel that as far as driving 
and being out on the road, even though they 
need to be with the interlock device obviously 
when they are on the road -- because we all 
know the limitations of these interlock 
devices. We know the ones that we have them as 
they are right now are far from ideal. And 
I've heard that story over and over again, not 
only the expense factor on a monthly basis, but 
how you can work around and make the system 
work in your favor even though it shouldn't. 

So knowing all of these limitations of the 
interlock devices as we have now, my suggestion 
is to extend the period where they cannot be a 
driver on the road for another two years after 
they have served their term. 

REP. REBIMBAS: Thank you for your testimony. 

REP. SRINIVASAN: Thank you. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Do other members have questions? 
Chairman Fox. 

REP. FOX: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

And thank you, Representative, for your 
testimony-today. 

And one of the encouraging things that I heard 
today from representatives of Mothers Against 
Drunk Driving is that the laws that we passed 
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several years ago dealing with those who are 
convicted with driving u~der the influence 
have, they feel, resulted in a reduction in the 
loss of life following drunk driving accidents 
here in Connecticut. So that is something 
that's encouraging. 

But one of the things that MADD is promoting 
and has promoted now for several years here in 
Connecticut is that is the use of the ignition 
interlocks in lieu of license su~pensions. And 
it was something, I'll acknowledge, took me 
some time to get to come to terms with because 
it's something that I'd always thought, you 
know, if you want to punish people you increase 
the length of their license suspension. And I 
think many people, legislators and -- had also 
felt the same way. 

So it's something that I, you know, worked with 
them on and it's something that they've shown 
me that statistics that verify it, that it's 
not necessa~ily the length of the suspension 
but the use of ignition interlock that can 
change behavior and it's something that they 
promote. Because they've come to me and said, 
we don't want any suspension at all. We just 
want them going straight to ignition interlock. 
And even that's something I still have a hard 
time getting my arms around. But it's an 
interesting debate when you look at the 
statistics that they bring to us and I know 
that they're here today and they're going to 
testify some more. 

' 
And I thank you for your testimony. 

REP. SRINIVASAN: Thank you very much. And Chairman 
Fox, when I walked in and you stepped out, I 
was thinking, my God, I'm not going to be able 
to have the opportunity to testify in front of 
you today. And I'm so glad you're back in the 
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room and I have an opportunity to testify in 
front of you. ' 

REP. FOX: I asked them to wait until I got -~ no. 
I'm just kidding. Thank you. Good to see you. 
Thank you. 

REP. SRINIVASAN: Thank you, Chairman Fox. Thank 
you Chairmen. Thank you very much for this 
opportunity. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Sharlene Kerelejza. 

SHARLENE KERELEJZA: Good morning. I am Sharlene 
Kerelejza. I'm the Executive director of 
Meriden/Wallingford Chrysalis. We're one of 
the member programs that works with adults and 
children who have experienced or witnessed 
domestic violence. 

I'm here to speak with you also about Senate 
Bill 462, AN ACT CONCERNING CIVIL RESTRAINING 
AND PROTECTIVE ORDERS. I'm one of-the ones 
that's coming bearing the stories that Liaza 
referred to. Specifically I'm also here to 
speak with yoti about Section 1,. which allows 
dom~stic violence offenders may be held 
financially responsible to continue to provide 
care to and on behalf of a spouse or dependent 
children that he has harmed. 

Safety does not always require a safe house. 
It does not always require a shelter. 
Overwhelmingly for victims and survivors of 
domestic violence and their children if safety 
and financial independen~e can be secured in 
the community they fare better, yet abusers who 
leave either by choice, restraining order or 
incarceration often take their financial 
resources with them. It is never acceptable to 
ask victims to choose between safety and 
economic survival. Immediate financial 
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dependent coverage as all other state employees 
have. And I am prepared to take any questions. 
I should indicate also that I am, just for the 
record, I am the probate judge for the district 
of West ·Hartford and am the vice president 
judge for the probate assembly, and will be 
president next· year, unless somebody changes 
the vote_ in the next 30 days. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Are there questions for Judge 
Elkin? 

Well, I don't see anyone with any questions, 
but I'm sure your staff is happy that you're 
here and speaking up on their behalf. 

JUDGE SYDNEY ELKINS: Well, and I'm on my way back 
to them so thank you very much and --

SENATOR COLEMAN: We're also pleased that you were 
able to provide some input to the committee. 

JUDGE SYDNEY ELKINS: My pleasure. Thank you again . 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Alice Carter. 

JOHANNA KREBS: ·· Good afternoon. My name is Johanna 
Krebs. I'm with Mothers Against Drunk Driving, 
and I'm supporting Alice. 

I was -- like to ask for your permission if we 
could bring up a Lieutenant who has to get to 
his duty this afternoon and then 'another 
speaker with Matt as well. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Is this Alice to your left? 

JOHANNA KREBS: This is Alice. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Yeah. And the two of you agreed 
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to have the Lieutenant as a group presentation? 

JOHANNA KREBS: With your permission? 

SENATOR COLEMAN: That would be fine. 

If_everyone could just state your name so we'll 
have it for the record. 

ALICE CARTER: Alice Carter. 

TOM MRUZEK: Tom Mruzek. 

ROBIN CULLIN: Robin .Cullin. 

ALICE CARTER: Good afternoon. My name is Alice 
Carter. Thank yoU:' Cochair Coleman and Cochair 
Fox and the members of the Judiciary Committee 
for the opportunity to submit testimony in 
support of Senate Bill 465, AN ACT CONCERNING 
IGNITION INTERLOCK DEVICES. I am asking for 
your support in proposed changes. 

On August 19, 1995, my son Daniel was killed by 
a drunk driver while we were vacationing in 
Florida. He was 13 years old. We were staying 
at a relative's home across the street from the 
beach and had planned to go to Disney·l~ter in 
the week to celebrate my birthday. 'What had 
started out as a beautiful day ended in 
tragedy. 

My family and I were crossing the road to get 
to the beach. Danny was very excited to see 
the turtles come onto the beach to lay their 
_eggs and everyone was very careful crossing the 
busy road. All of the sudden I heard a 
terrible noise and quickly discovered that 
noise was the sound of my son's body hitting 
the hood of a car. 

As I ran to him I kept calling his name with no 
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response. When I reached him I tried to 
breathe life back into his lifeless body. An 
ambulance finally came and rushed him to the 
hospital where we found out he had died on 
impact. I will never forget that moment. 

My last image of him was laying on a gurney 
with a white sheet covering his broken body. I 
cannot express the horror of that night. Never 
in a million years could I have imagined it. 
The next few days are still a blur, going to a 
funeral home in Florida to make arrangements 
for his body to be sent home, flying home with 
an empty seat next to me and seeing friends and 
family in stunned disbelief when we returned 
home. 

In an instant our lives had been changed. My 
daughter, who was ten years old at the time and 
had witnessed this horrific tragedy had 
nightmares for years. Life as we knew it ended 
that night. Instead of celebrating my birthday 
at Disney I was at my son's wake. I cannot 
describe how awful it was to see his friends 
coming to say goodbye to him. They were just 
children who had to experience the death of a 
friend. 

When you lose a child you lose all the life 
events that come over the years, graduations 
from high school and college, weddings, babies, 
all those event that we take for granted. Many 
of his friends are now married and have 
children of their own. We had to create a new 
normal. 

As we began to receive information about the 
driver of the car we found out that she was a 
60-year-old woman who was noticeably 
intoxicated at the scene. It turns out that 
she had a blood-alcohol content of .13. I have 
no doubt in my mind that this was not the first 
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time she drove under the influence and it 
probably will not be the last. 

Statistics show that a person will drive 
approximately 80 times under the influence 
before the first arrest. I also note speaking 
at MADD victim impact panels that many of those 
continue to drive under the influence. In the 
year that followed his death I, had many 
conversations with an advocate from the 
homici,de victims department preparing for the 
sentencing of the woman that killed my son. I 
was stunned that I was dealing with a homicide 
victim's advocate, but in reality that's what 
it is, homicide. 

Fortunately I was able to contact a wonderful 
woman from the MADD Fairfield County Chapter at 
the time who helped me with us undertaking. I 
had no previous dealings with the judicial 
system and am grateful to have found MADD. I 
have been involved ever since. I feel it is my 
responsibility to make people aware of this 
preventable tragedy. 

People make a choice to drink and drive. 
Although public speaking is not my forte and it 
makes me very uncomfortable, I do it because we 
need to get the word out. MADD staff members 
and wonderful volunteers work ti,relessly to 
spread their message, but we can't do it alone. 
We need your support. I'm asking that you 
support Proposed Senate Bill 465 requiring an 
ID upon the first offense arrest for a DUI to 
help ensure that no other family member has to 
feel the pain of losing a loved one as a result 
of someone choosing to drink and drive. Thank u 

you. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Thank you. We're also very sorry 
or your loss. 

**** 

• 

• 

• 



• 

• 

• 

97 
rgd/gbr 

.. ~ . . ~ 

JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 

ALICE CARTER: Thank you . 

March 17, 2014 
10:00 A.M. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: And anyone else want to make 
comments to the committee? 

TOM MRUZEK: I have a statement. As many times I've 
heard Alice speak it is an emotional story. So 
good afternoon. My name is Torn Mruzek. I'm a 
Lieutenant with the Fairfield Police 
Department. I've been a police officer for the 
Town of Fairfield for over 30 years. 

Thank you, Cochairman Coleman and Fox and 
members of the Judiciary Committee for the 
opportunity to submit testimony in support of 
Bill 465. AN ACT CONCERNING INTERLOCK IGNITION 
DEVICES. 

I'm asking for your support of the proposed 
changes. During my time serving with the 
Fairfield Police Department I've had many 
experiences with drunk driving offenders. As a 
supervisor I continually hear from my officers 
that he or she is a repeat offender and that 
they have to arrest them again. Just because a 
person is arrested for drunk driving or has 
their license suspended isn't enough in this 
state to stop them from driving again many 
times under the influence. The use of an 
interlock ignition device stops drunk driving 
from endangering both my community and your 
community and keeps them off the roadways under 
the influence. 

I support the use of an interlocking device for 
every drunk driving arrest. It stops the 
offender from operating under the influence and 
supports reeducating them on the limits of 
drinking and safe operation of a vehicle. Let 
me give you a short experience I've had while 
making a drunk driving arrest . 
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No sooner did I have the accused placed in the 
back of my vehicle, then another drunk driver 
passed me, smashed into my accused vehicle, 
totaled both drivers causing me to have to make 
two drunk driving arrests within minutes. The 
crime of drunk driving and enforcement are 
dangerous and I support anything that can help 
stop this preventable crime, including the 
proposed changes to our current ignition 
interlock. 

And on the second bill, I am also in support 
of -- is Bill 5344, the endangerment, child 
endangerment. My testimony is on the record 
and to shorten it up, we've -- in this school 
year alone Fairfield has made three drunk 
driving arrests for mothers driving their 
children to school under the influence in 
crashes. Myself and my officers are upset 
about that. 

This bill will help us use a motor vehicle 
charge to lengthen the penalty these offenders 
would receive, causing us some relaxation into 
knowing that for at least double the penalty of 
their drunk driving offense these children will 
be safe to be driven to school by their parents 
or from a restaurant or whatever. It's a 
matter of keeping children safe from a parent 
that is not concerned with their children's 
safety. 

Thank you for your time. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: And thank you both. 

Are there questions for this panel? Chairman 
Fox first. 

REP. FOX: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Alice, I just 
want to say thank you for being here. It's -
it helps us a lot even though it's hard to do 
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to hear from you, so thank you for taking the 
time to be here. 

And MADD has been a very well represented 
organization up here and they definitely let us 
know the bills that they support and -- but 
they also are-very willing ·to talk to people 
and talk to other legislators and I think 
that's one of the things that's important. 
Because I don't know if you were here earlier 
when I spoke about this, but the ignition 
interlock idea is one that -- not idea. The 
philosophy behind the use of ignition interlock 
as opposed to just more and longer suspensions 
is one that requires an education. 

But the- statistics bear it out that it does 
help and it does actually achieve the goal of 
reducing drunk driving. So thank you. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Representative Rebimbas and then 
Representative Adinolfi. 

REP. REBIMBAS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman . 

And thank you for being here and sharing your 
stories with us. Just a question for the 
Lieutenant. In your -- obviously your area of 
expertise and practice in your profession, 
since these interlock devices have been 
utilized have you personally seen any tampering 
with or people who have managed to, you know, 
maybe -- and again I don't know specifically 
how they work, but possibly had other people 
blow into it to utilize it? I mean, have you 
seen this-happening? 

TOM MRUZEK:' Interesting enough my son-in-law is one 
of the installers now for the State. And just 
listening to some of his stories on the -- the 
way the system is set up and the violations 
that occur which cause them to have their 
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vehicles towed back and rebooted so that the 
system works, they tried, but at _least the 
system they use, it's pretty foolproof. 

The way they have it set up in the state it 
works well when they're driving their vehicle 
they're supposed to drive. When we find them 
is when they're using s9mebody else's vehicle. 
And when you check your license you find out 
they have to have the device and they're 
driving a car.w'ithout one. 

REP. REBIMBAS: And I know we had some testimony 
earlier of a state representative who had 
indicated once these people serve time, once 
they come out there should still be some type 
of suspension. And certainly that's not -- he 
wasn't suggesting in lieu of the devices at 
all. It would be in addition to. Would that 
be something that you believe that would be 
something that could be supported? Or do you 
believe in your profess~onal opinion that 
that's something that could be also useful. 

TOM MRUZEK: Well, they're basically under 
suspension even with the·device, because 
they're suspended unless they have the device. 
So --

REP. REBIMBAS: Now this would be for a person who 
serves their time and, I guess, allegedly comes 
out with absolutely no suspension of license. 
So their license is reinstated. But again, 
having heard all of the reoccurring of drunk 
drivers, I think the testimony was 80 times 
before they actually get caught. So would you 
believe an additional suspension may be not 
necessarily a bad idea? 

TOM MRUZEK: Unfortunately the way our motor vehicle 
system is set up right now, suspension doesn't 
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work. The devices work, but we have people 
suspended for many reasons that are still 
driving. 

REP. REBIMBAS: Understood. Thank you for your 
testimony. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Representative Adinolfi. 

REP. ADINOLFI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Just a quick question for (inaudible) some of 
the questions that I have were already asked. 
How long does ~t take a police officer to fill 
out a report of a DUI? I heard that it's 
over -- it takes a while and maybe it shouldn't 
be. 

TOM MR~ZEK: It's a good hour. It's a good hour. 
The testing procedure, we've shorted it to ten 
minutes between test, but by the time you get 
through processing and releasing, you're off 
the road an hour. Then you still write your 
report . 

REP. ADINOLFI: Would it help to somehow get that 
(inaudible) because I've heard for some police 
officers -- I don't want to say it, but 
-sometimes if it's just on the borderline they 
let her go. 

TOM MRUZEK: It's a difficult _and challenging 
procedure that you have to follow. If you make 
one error on not. signing something in a timely 
manner or a simple mistake, we learn the hard 
way by having the arrest dropped. So it is a 
difficult procedure, which is one of my 
responsibili~ies, is to make sure they follow 
the procedure exactly. 

REP. ADINOLFI: I understand and thank you. But I 
would be looking to see a more .foolproof way or 
a safe way of doing that so that so many people 
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and many of them get away with the DUI charges 
and -- because of something like that. So I 
think maybe that's something we should look at. 

I don't know if it's under the jurisdiction of 
this committee or not, but it's something that 
should be looked at, is the reporting of the 
DUis. Thank you. 

TOM MRUZEK: I agree with you. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Representatives Smith. 

REP. SMITH: Mr. Chairman, thank you. 

And thank all of you for coming today, 
especially Alice in terms of sharing your 
story. It's unimaginable what you had to go 
through and still going through obviously. So 
thank you for that. 

I had a question for the Lieutenant. I was one 
of the ones that stood on the floor last year 
in support of the interlock device only because 
of the stories that you hear from Alice and 
others who I've talked to who have lost loved 
ones. And clearly it is a method in which we 
can stop those who drink and drive and hurt and 
harm, not only themselves, but certainly 

I 

others. So I strongly support that. 

-~~ The other bill that you do support, which was 
part of the ~egislation last year, which is the 
risk of injury to a minor, which makes it a 
felony. And I was hearing your testimony today 
and talk of the three women who you've already 
arrested this year in Fairfield who have been 
driving their children to school drunk: And as 
I'm hearing that I'm thinking to myself, you 
know, they don't need a felony conviction. 
They need help. And certainly the interlock 
device could be one method of helping them. 
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just wondering whether under the current risk 
of injury to a minor statute, whether you see 
it as the same way. 

TOM MRUZEK: We use it and it's dropped. So it's 
just not being -- maybe it's part of the plea 
deals. I don't know what happens in court, but 
we see it all the time dropped. 

REP. SMITH: Okay. Thank you very much. And again, 
think both of you and Alice and your support 
for coming up to give us your stories. It's 
always hard wrenching, but it's ,something we 
need to hear. 

ALICE CARTER: Thank you. 

TOM MRUZEK: Thank you. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Thank you all. 

Jack Dalton. 

JACK DALTON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Jack 
Dalton. I am Director of·Public Policy for the 
Coalition of Interlock Manufacturers. I'm here 
with Skip Church from Mothers Against Drunk 
Driving and with your permission I'd like to 
have Skip go first. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: We do encourage group testimony, 
so I'll leave it to the two of you to decide 
who goes first. 

WILLIAM CHURCH: My name is William Church and I am 
here to testify in favor of Senate Bill 465, AN 
ACT CONCERNING IGNITION INTERLOCK DEVICES, if 
some small, but very important changes are made 
to it. 

I've been testifying here for nearly a decade. 
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It was ten years ago that my son was killed by 
a drunk driver. And I know many of you so I've 
gone through this story before. I just heard 
Alice's story and frankly, it's very difficult 
to go througp the story. It's your,son. It's 
your daughter. It's your husband. · It's your 
wife. It's your friend. And so I'm not going 
to go through the story again. My wife and I 
do it at speeches of high schools and law 
enforcement organizations and a variety of 
places and most of you have heard it here 
before, but suffice it to say it's the most 
painful thing that can happen if you're a 
parent. 

My wife and I have spent a good portion of our 
life since that time trying to make sure that 
this does not happen to any other family. But 
I'd like to start by thanking you, because the 
legislation in 2011 that you passed requiring 
ignition interlock devices for repeat offenders 
of drunk driving, because you did that people 
are alive today . 

In fact, the latest complete statistics that we 
have from ~he Department of Transportation show 
that i~ Connecticut alcohol-related traffic 
fatalities-were reduced by nearly 10 percent 
since 'that legislation was passed. And what 
makes that figure even more remarkable is that 
at the same time alcohol-related traffic . 
fatalities in the country grew by nearly 
5- percent. So what you are doing is making a 
difference. 

And by requiring all offenders to use ignition 
interlock devices, more lives will be saved. 
Currently someone dies in this country every 51 
minutes from drunk d~iving, every 90 seconds 
someone is injured, ·and ·every single year drunk 
driving costs this country $132 billion. · There 
is still ~ork to be done . 
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A bill requiring all offenders. to use 
ignition -- may I continue? Okay. A bill 
requiring all offenders "to use ignition 
interlock devices is the next s~ep for , 
Connecticut, however there is a·misconception 
about the first offender. Most people seem to 
think that the first time someone is.arrested 
for drunk drivirig it's the only time that they 
have ever been drinking and gotten behind-the 
wheel, that it's simply a mistake, an 
oversight, something that they'll never do it 
again. 

Now the reality is that when someone is 
arrested for drunk driving for the first time, 
they have actually driven under the influence 
of alcohol more than 80 times. That'~ a 
statistic that Alice used and I want you to 
know that this isn't ·something that we make up. 
This number comes from the Centers for Disease 
Control and is acquired through their own 
studies. 

And here's some recorded,data from Pennsylvania 
that brings the point home. In 20_10, 5,265 
ignition interlock devices were installed. In 
one year they recorded-53,890 failed tests. 
That's 53,890 times that someone was stopped 
from driving under the influence of alcohol. 
And as I checked last night on the SmartStart 
website, the ignition interlock devices that 
they have installed nationwid~,· they have 
prevented 7,519,439 starts·because drivers had 
too much alcohol in their system. And 
SmartStart is only one of six vendors in 
Connecticut. 

There is no longer any question about the 
effectiveness of ignition interlock devices. 
In study after study, whether.it's in·the State 
of Washington or the State of New Mexico, 
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whether it's from the Centers for Disease 
Control or the Pacific Institute for Research 
and Evaluation, the use of ignition interlock 
devices reduces recidivism. Requiring ignition 
interlock devices for all offenders is a must. 
That is the goal of this bill. However a few 
words need to be changed for this to actually 
happen. If the changes are not made I fear 
this will simply produce the same legislation 
as the bill did in 2011. 

First if you have a copy, in line 11 it uses 
the term 11 convicted, 11 and goes on to describe a 
first or second time. Because Connecticut is a 
diversion state, a first conviction is actually 
a second offense. 

The bill in 2011 already established ignition 
interlock devices for repeat offenders. Once 
again the goal of this bill is to require 
ignition interlock devices for all of 
offenders. Therefore I strongly suggest using 
the word 11 offense 11 in the verbiage that 
replaces the verbiage the line 11. The new 
suggested reading would be, if such person has, 
one, committed a first or second offense of a 
violation of Subdivision 2, Subsection A of 
Section 14-227(a). 

In 529 and in ensuing lines in Sections 2A and 
B the word 11 Suspension 11 should be replaced by 
offense. The word 11 0ffense 11 was used in the 
bill last year which was passed by the House 
146 to 3. That same word should be used again 
this year. The reason is that using the word 
11 suspension 11 may be akin to using conviction in 
a diversion, state and therefore make the bill 
simply reiterate what was passed in 2011. We 
need to be clear that this is for all offenders 
of drunk driving. 

The third point is that this bill would not 
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become effective until July of 2015. In the 
2011 bill the Legislature wanted to enact this 
as quickly as possible and because of concerns 
by the Department of Motor Vehicles, the 
timeframe of 2014 was established so the DMV 
could address their concerns. In pushing it 
out again more people will die. 

I want to say one other thing. There's been a 
comment about suspension. Well, there are once 
again studies whether it's by PIRE or CDC, 
Dr. Richard Roth and a host of others, that 
suspensions don·' t really work. 50 to 
75 percent of the people who are under 
suspension continue to drive. And we've had 
this conversation before. And it's a tough 
one. 

You'd think that suspension is a punishment. 
It's only a punishment if they don't drive. So 
the best way to protect ourselves, allow them 
to continue their lives, go to the grocery 
store, go to school, take their kids to soccer 
practice and keep us safe is to put an 
ignition interlock device on their car. 

I always bring my ignition interlock device 
with me just in case someone would like to see 
it demonstrated-. Thank you. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: And Mr. Dalton, we'll hear from 
you if you'd like to make any comments. 

Se,y(05 JACK DALTON: Yes, as I mentioned I'm Jack Dalton. 
I'm the director of public policy for the 
Coalition of Ignition Interlock Manufacturers. 

I have the honor of working with legislatures 
all over the country in developing ignition 
interlock laws. As a matter of fact, I was 
reminded how long I've been coming here to 
Connecticut when George from your office this 
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morning recognized me when I came in and signed 
up. 

So as Chip said, the first thing I wanted to do 
is congratulate you on the work that you have 
done and let you know that you are becoming 
part of a very important group, and that is the 
21 states now who have passed ignition 
interlocks for all offenders. 

A week ago Saturday the West Virginia 
Legislature passed their bill requiring 
interlocks for all offenders. I live in the 
state of-Delaware and I can tell you that our 
bill is. ready for passage in the Senate as soon 
as I get·back next week. So if you pass this 
you'll be number 22 or 23 in the country. 

The reason that that's important is that the 
states who have, Arizona, New Mexico, 
Washington, and Louisiana have shown a 30 to 
50 percent reduction in alcohol-_related deaths 
by mandating ignition interlocks for all 
offenders. SQ instead of the 10 percent, in 
other words 8 people that you saved in the last 
two years, you could p"robably save another 30 
or 40 people a year if you were to require 
interlocks for all offenders. 

That ·said, ·there are a couple of things as far 
as Connecticut is concerned that need to be 
addressed. When ·w·e work with states around the 
country, one of the problems ·that we face.is an 
unfunded-mandate as far as your motor vehicle 
department is concerned. When motor vehicle is 
tasked with the idea of monitoring the ignition 
interlock program it, in a lot of the· cases, 
inundates them with work they can't handle. 

One of the situations that we've come across 
here as far as Connecticut is concerned is you 
are currently under a work permit law. If a 
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person has that first arrest, as Skip talked 
about, they can then go into motor vehicle and 
ask for a work permit. That permit allows them 
to drive to wo_rk,· to medical, to school and 
those things. 

For the DMV to issue t-hat permit they must . 
verify that you do work where you said you 
work, that you do go to school where you said 
you go to school and they have to spend 
countless hours in v~rifying that information. 
If you were to truly make this an all-offender 
ignition interlock program, that person instead 
of going in there a~d applying for a license, 
getting"a work permit that wpuld not mean 
anything to .them except that yesterday they 
wer~ drunk driving. Today they're drunk 
driving with a license because they've got a 
work permit. 

If you don't take that teachable m0ment and 
have. that pe!son say, listen, this is the first. 
time I've· had to 'face ... what I'm doing .. !_now 
und~rstand how many times I!ve gone to the car 
and gotten in the car impaireo. If you 
don'-t -- if you miss· that teachable moment then 
more lives are·going to be l~st. 

Finally the other part that motor vehicle has 
to worry about, and when --I _in:terviewe,d them a 
couple years ago·, they were very di 1 igent on 
doing that. And there's what's called the 
monitoring of the client. Everyone agrees·bhat 
you don't just put the ignition interlock 
device on a person's car ·and let. them go their 
way. You need to find out if it's· being. 
effe·cti ve .. 

Back about five years ago the studies, the 
groups that. Skip mentioned, CDC and NTSB, they 
came to us and said,- you know, .you -have a very 
predictive tool he~e. This tool will tell you 
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whether or not a person is likely to reoffend . 
If while they're on the program they blow 
failures into that device, why would you remove 
them? They're obviously showing you that they 
need to stay on the program more. 

So when the interlock program for repeat 
offenders was first introduced in Connecticut 
your motor vehicle department took the onus and 
took the responsibility and started monitoring 
those people and saying, yes, we saw that you 
missed that appointment last week. You 
shouldn't do that. We saw that you blew point 
.25 or .30 or .303 instead of .02. They were 
doing the monitoring that the program itself is 
designed to do. 

To explain that to you, when this first came 
out the State of West Virginia, the State of 
Washington-- I'm sorry, not Washington, but 
Delaware developed a points program. If you•re 
on the ignition interlock and you blow failures 
into the device, that racks up a point. When 
you have ·accumulated four points we•re going to 
extend you for two months on the program. If 
you have racked up five po'ints, we're going to 
extend you another two months. Six points and 
another two months. That's a very effective 
program. The problem was that it caused more 
work for the motor vehicle department. 

In my State of Delaware the motor vehicle 
department came to us, the vendors and said 
listen, we don't have time or resources to keep 
track of all those violations. Why don•t you 
keep track of them and tell us when someone 
needs to b.e extended on the program. 

Well, one of the things that my job does is I'm 
able to bring do you what these other -- well, 
they call it a melting pot of our states, 50 
different people trying to do it right. And I 
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can say that the State of Washington finally 
got it right. The State of Washington says to 
the vendor, Mr. Vendor, this person is on the 
ignition interlock program for six months. 
They will not be released from the program 
until they have finished four months with no 
violations. 

And what does that do? Number one, it takes 
away the problem of extending them on the 
program, which sometimes causes a hearing. And 
it says the program will .not end until they 
have four months of violation free service. 
And what that does is it gives us a chance to 
teach that person to modify their behavior and 
make sure that the device isn't going to be 
taken off until they have modified their 
behavior. 

So I'm n~t getting into suspensions. Skip has 
covered that Yery well. They are no longer 
needed. All of the research organizations say 
exactly the same thing. Get the person on the 
ignition interlock as soon as possible. The 
question that came up earlier. as far. as the 
jail tim~ and then coming out·, should they be 
on suspension? No. Those people are going to 
drive. They're going to drive drunk unless 
they have ignition interlock in their car. 

I thank you for your time and I hope -- even 
though I love Connecticut -- this is the last 
time I have to come up here. I have some 
·Wonderful friends. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Well, we appreciate seeing you. 
Count us among those friends. 

Chairman Fox has a question. 

REP. FOX: Thank you, Chairman Coleman. 
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And thank you both for being here. And 
Mr. Dalton, and actually Mr. Church as well, I 
know you•ve, in the past, done demonstrations 
with respect to the ignition interlocks for 
legislators. And I, for one, found those very 
helpful because the technology has advanced 
incredibly. And I think sometimes people think 
back on what their perception is of an ignition 
interlock and what we have today is much 
different and much more sophisticated. 

So we may ask for that one more time. It might 
be helpful if we can arrange for a session day 
for you to demonstrate -- well, if somebody -
if any of the members want to speak to 
Mr. Church, perhaps you would want to show them 
as well, because I know that it is helpful to 
see it. 

And then lastly, Mr. Church, primarily, I know, 
you know, when I hear from you and Alice who 
came before you and I hear the -- your 
commitment to this issue and your commitment to 
mothers against drunk driving, I have to 
believe that if you felt longer suspensions 
would work, that you would support it 
completely. And I also have to think that you 
would not support anything if you did not 
believe it would actually reduce the number of 
people who were killed by drunk drivers. And 
just so if you want to just elaborate a little 
bit on that. I assume that•s -- your position 
has always been whatever you can do to reduce 
the number of drunk drivers. 

JACK DALTON: Yeah. I mean, that•s -- there is 
nothing that any of you can do to bring our son 
back. That•s not why I•m here. If you could, 
man, I would be up here every day pounding on 
every door. But that•s not going to happen. 
But we do know the pain of losing a child and 
we don•t want other families to go through 
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that. 

So you're right. We are focused on what works, 
not what sounds good. I've talked to 
prosecuting attorneys and they really want 
suspensions. The suspensions just don't work 
because people get back in the car and drive. 
I mean, think about it. If any of you were 
convicted of drunk driving and got a 
suspension, how would you get up here? Are you 
going to call one of the chairmen every day to 
come and pick you up and bring you up here? 
You may do it for a week or two, but the bottom 
line is you have to go to work. You have to go 
to the groc'ery store. You have to do all of 
the things that all of us now depend on a 
vehicle to do. 

So eventually whether it's a day, whether it's 
a week, whether it's a month, you're going to 
start driving your car again and in the interim 
you haven't stopped drinking. So once again 
you're going to have somebody on the road 
drinking and driving and potentially killing 
somebody. And we just can't have it anymore. 
We can stop it. You can stop it. And it's 
important that you do. 

I mean, I'm not going to argue the 45-day 
suspension. We've talked about that for a 
while. I'd like to have the IDs go on upon 
arrest. And so therefore it's there and we 
don't have to worry about it. But if we give 
them a day, if we give them 15 days, if we give 
them 45, if we g~ve them 6 months, those are 
days when we're not sure whether they're 
driving sober. So that's -- yeah. You're 
absolutely right. I guess that's the -.-

REP. FOX:· I mean, when we did this ·first back in 
2011 it was talking to youland people like you 
that convinced me because I knew you had no 
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motivation other than what brought you to 
the -- to this issue and you know, trying to do 
just what you said. So 

WILLIAM CHURCH: Thank you. 

JACK DALTON: If I might add one thing to your 
statement a few moments ago as far as the 
technologies is concerned. I would recommend 
that you consider requiring·the camera device 
in Connecticut. It•s required in many states 
across the country now. I•ve comments this 
morning as far as endangerment is concerned. 

One of the' questions that we•ve had about the 
interlock in the past is, how do you know who•s 
blowing into it? How do you know a husband 
didn•t make his wife blow into it? How do you 
know? And this is the real world and more 
often, it•s a woman mother having children to 
blow into the device. 

The technology today allows us to put a camera 
on the dashboard and we know exactly who•s 
blowing into the device. It helps as far as 

·violations are concerned. More importantly it 
helps by keeping people safe. I would just 
recommend that you consider that. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Thank you. Are there further 
questions? 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH: Mr. Chairman, thank you. 

And you know, I haven•t been here that long, 
but I do recall your testimonies from prior 
years and just so you know it does not get old. 
So the fact that some of us have heard it, and 
some of us probably have not. So for you to 
share your story again, every year I think it•s 
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important. Because like Chairman Fox 
ind~cated, it's one of the things that helped 
persuade me and turned my mind around a little 
bit in terms of how we can help save lives. 
You know, of all the things we do up here and 
we do a lot of things and most of them I'm not 
happy, but this stuff, you know, I can feel 
good at the end of the day. And I say, we did 
something good today. 

I'm curious to know-- maybe Mr. Dalton can 
help me -- if the manufacturers of the 
vehicles, the cars right now are actually 
making these as just part of the normal 
construction of automobiles, these interlock 
devices? 

JACK DALTON: We, the industry have been working 
with the government and also with the 
automobile industry for the last five years. 
And the acronym is DADDS, D-A-D-D-S, but 
basically what it is, is it's technology being 
examined to make a car that won't let a drunk 
drive it. It's a passive system. Right now 
there is a system where the perspiration from 
your hand on the steering wheel will be 
measured. There's another one where you will 
get in _and put your finger into an infrared 
device that will measure the blood-alcohol in 
your finger. 

There is another one. I'm sure you've seen 
police officers. They do stigma tests where 
they say, follow my finger. The reason they do 
that is when you're impaired your eyes 
involuntarily jump. There are now computers 
that can read that. It will be another 10 or 
15 years before these are available. 

My feeling is that's .the technology that's. 
going to win out. You'll get in your car. 
You'll turn the key on. It will take a picture 
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of your face. If you're impaired it simply 
won't start. You won't know it anymore than 
you don't know your airbags, but when you need 
it, it won't start. You get out of the car and 
someone else gets in it starts normally because 
they're not impaired. It's coming, but right 
now 1 be1ieye me, we've got a 1,400,000 arrests 
each year and we only have 300,000 interlocks 
in place~ So we've got that chore to do first, 
but yours is c_oming. 

REP. SMITH: Interesting. I was also kind of 
fascinated about your comments about the 
suspensions and, you know, the more I think 
about it the more it makes sense. It's kind of 
what I ·was alluding to before when I said I 
don't think these felony convictions really 
solve the problem. It's just, you know, gives 
somebody a criminal record. 

So if there's another way we could just stop 
people from driving, and if it's the interlock 
device, if -·that seems to be working and we can 
make it switch that other people aren't blowing 
into it for them.. I know that was one of my 
initial concerns. You know, how do we actually 
police this,·but it sounds like those in the 
business are starting to take tho~e Bteps and 
we've come a long way and I guess in a short 
period of time. 

So I commend you both for coming up and again 
telling what's really happening out there. And 
making us ·think about the laws that we do have 
in place. And while I understand the drive for 
suspensions or the goal behind them, I think 
the ultimate goal should be to keep people on 
the roads safe. So thanks·for your comments. 

JACK DALTON: In conclusion, I will mention that 
this probably won't be the last time that I 

- come here, because what we find is for you to 
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understand that these have to be mandated for 
all offenders is-a major step. But for you to 
understand that,you also have to make sure ~hat 
the person puts a device in their vehicle to 
begin with is _another whole situation. You 
also have to have-something in place that if 
that person 'drives another vehicle there-has to 
be something ~here· that is stronger than just 
the suspensions that you're doing now. 

So what I would suggest that you do is look at 
states like South Carolina, look at states like 
Washington who- are addressing those items as 
well and saying that.if you drive a car other 
than a vehicle equipped with an interlock when 
you require, that's a felony and you· and the 
person who allowed you to are going to pay a 
fine go t·o jail. 

So I would look.at what the other states are 
doing be~ides just mandating the .device, but 
also making sur.e -.- the State of Washington 
charges every person who goes onto the program 
a fee every month. And with that fee they fund 
five state police officers whose job is to go 
out and make .sure that everyone who was ordered 
onto the program·has a device in their car. 

·They'll go,out and knock on the door. So I'll 
probably see you next year. 

Thank you very much-· for your time. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: I don't see any other members with 
any other .further comments or questions. 

Oh, we do. Representative Adinolfi. 

REP. ADINOLFI: Thank you,. I was going to ask you 
to demonstrate the interlock, but I guess we 
don't have time. or what?. 

The other thing I wanted to mention is, thanks, 
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you know, for corning and I'm more concerned -
I'm concerned about all DUis, but I'm very 
concerned about where they drive with children 
in the car. We've too many incidents where the 
parent has been DUI with the youngsters in the 
car. 

I remember a few years ago we had a mother that 
was'DUI with a three-month-old baby in her lap. 
I think it was up 'in Windsor or somewhere in 
that area. But we have to keep working on 
this. Last year we had half a success. We got 
it through the House and hopefully this year 
we'll get it through the House and the Senate 
again. So I thank you for corning. 

And I just want to remind somebody 
else about -- well, the people'in the room 
is -- this do~sn•t happen all the time, but 
have you ever gone to a restaurant and you see 
morn and dad and one baby in a highchair and the 
other in a raised seat. and morn and dad both 
have a cocktail and then they order a bottle of 
wine dinner. And everything is finished and 
then they get in the car with the kids. 
There's something wrong. 

I don't see it that often, but I have seen 
that. So that's something else we should look 
into. Okay. Thank you very much for corning. 

JACK DALTON: Keep up the good work. 

WILLIAM CHURCH: Thank you for your support of these 
bills. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: For Representative Adinolfi or any 
other members who care to see a demonstration 
of the interlock device, if you wouldn't mind 
doing that in the judiciary conference from. 

WILLIAM CHURCH: Oh, okay. I'd be happy to do that . 
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SENATOR COLEMAN: Any ot~ers with questions or 
comments? You know·how to find the conference 
room. You've been there before. 

WILLIAM CHURCH: Sadly, yes. Thank you very much. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Raymond Giolitto. 

RAYMOND GIOLITTO: Senator Coleman, I also need to 
thank you for saying my name correctly. 
Appreciate it. 

Senator Coleman, Representative Fox, 
distinguished members of the Judic~ary 
Committee. My name is Raymond Giolitto. And 
I'm here to speak in support of Raised Bill 
5570, AN ACT CONCERNING THE APP~ICABILITY OF 
STATUTES OF LIMITATIONS TO ACTIONS BROUGHT BY 
THE STATE OR A POLITICAL SUBDIVISION OF THE 
STATE. 

I am a licensed architect.· I live in West 
Hartford. I have an office in Middletown and 
I've been practicing in Connecticut for 33 
years. I've been providing architectural 
services to the State of Connecticut for 32 
years. I and my firm of 27 always consistently 
receive excellent reviews for the services we 
provide for the state. Our past contracts with 
the State referenced the statute of limitations 
for design services, which were the same as 
what any private person or corporation 
experiences, seven years. We always kept 
records and drawings for a minimum of seven 
years. 

Fast-forward to today where our contracts have 
been amended to say that the State can bring an 
action against me and my fellow colleagues for 

- the entire life of the building known as nullum 
tempus. And this includes all of the state 
projects that I've decided since I began 
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Brian Anderson. No response from Brian 
Anderson. 

Robin Cullin. 

ROBIN CULLIN: Good afternoon. My name is Robin 
Cullin. I'm a former employee, current 
volunteer and board member at Mothers Against 
Drunk Driving in Connecticut. I appreciate the 
opportunity to submit testimony today and thank 
you for.holding this judiciary public hearing. 

I fervently hope this legislation is passed. 
It will.maximize the use of ignition interlock 
devices.to save lives until that day comes when 
all motor vehicles coming off assembly lines 
are_equipped with a driver alcohol detection 
system. for safety. I've come before this 
committee today to endorse interlock_-- Senate 
Bill 465, An Act- Concerning Installation, Use 
and Enforcement Regarding Ignition Interlock 
Devices . 

And some of the folks before me have noted that 
a first-time drunk driver has driven an average 
of 80 times before the first arrest. 50 to 
75 percent of convicted drunk drivers continue 
to drive on a suspended license. Installation 
of ignition interlocks reduces rearrest rates 
by a median of 67 percent. Repeat offenders 
are responsible for approximately 30 percent of 
the drunk driving arrests, crashes, deaths and 
injuries. Repeat offenders.killed thousands 
and injure tens of thousands each year. 
Traveling our roadways, driving among us are 
2 million repeat offenders. And these are 
people with three or more drunk driving 
offenses. 

During my employment as a victim impact panel 
coordinator for MADD countless offenders spoke 
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out in favor-of being required to install liDs. 
Many stated they felt safer· from themselves 
that before they had the IID they had little 
actual help with changing their behavior of 
drinking and driving. 

Many asked if they could keep the IID beyond 
the mandated term to·continue to monitor 
themselves, but without penalties if they were 
found.by the device to be impaired, stating 

.they would simply not·be able to drive. 
According to the effectiveness bf ign~tion 
interlocks for preventing alcohol impaired 
driving and alcohol related crashes, a 
community guid~ systematic review, typically 
interlock programs have been targeted to repeat 
in high BAC offenders, however first time DWI 
offenders are·more closely resembling repeat 
offenders than they do non-offenders. And the 
results of this review suggests that interlocks 
are as effective with first-time DWI offenders 
as they are with repeat offenders, thus it 
would likely be a major boost to overall public 
safety to require first-~ime DWI offenders to 
participate in an interlock program. 

Making participation in such programs·mandatory 
instead of just at the discretion of judges, 
offenders, or·both, would· also help to maximize 
interlock use. The IID is not a punishment. 
It's an intervention. It's proactive. It's 
immediately-effective and requiring liDs saves 
-lives. I support-strengthening the current IID 
law to maximize the use of life-saving liDs. 

And in addition to submitting that written 
testimony I just want to make one; I don't 
know, perspective I guess. There was a time in 
my life before I became involved with Mothers 
Against Drunk Driving that -- I won•t be long. 

SENATOR COLEMAN: Please keep going. 
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ROBIN CULLEN: That I had the title, I would say, or 
description of being the offender. I am one of 
those folks who drove drunk repeatedly from the 
time I was probably licensed until about 34 
years old. And I stopped when I took a life. 
But most people don't do that. 

And through the course of my years at MADD 
working with many, many, many offenders and 
victims I had the opportunity to talk with 
people. I also spent three years in Niantic 
where I had the opportunity to be among other 
people who had made that same decision and had 
consequences. 

And I have found more often than not people do 
not change their behavior because of the 
disease of addiction, because simply people do 
not want to drink and drive. Most people don't 
get up in the morning and make that decision. 
And so without the help of something outside of 
ourselves we maybe don't stop. I had a period 
of license suspension for one year when I came 
out of Niantic. I had to get to work. I had 
to get back on my feet and I hoped like hell I 
didn't get caught driving, but I drove under 
suspension. 

I just thank God that I'm one of the people 
that has not had another drink since I took 
that life, but more often than not people 
continue to drink and drink and drive. And so 
for me, from my perspective the liD is a 
no-brainer because it's available, it works and 
it's something where otherwise there would be 
nothing. And so had I not been involved with 
mothers against drunk driving, which was part 
of my sentence and such and so on, I might have 
been a person who would have made that wrong 
decision, but it kept something in place that 
kept me accountable for my behavior. The liD 
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might be that for someone else. 

And pretty much that's just my perspective for 
today and I really appreciate this opportunity. 

REP. FOX: Thank you. And it means a lot for us to 
hear from you and what you've experienced. 

Are there any questions or comments? I don't 
see any, but thank you very much for being 
here. 

ROBIN CULLEN: You're very welcome. 

REP. FOX: Don Shubert. I know there was talk of 
switching with -- did you want to do that? 

A VOICE: Yes, I have counsel here for the American 
Surety and Fidelity Association. 

REP. FOX: Do you want to bring them with you? Why 
don't you bring it with you and then the two of 
you can just go together. 

It's been brought to my attention that there is 
a flight to be caught, I guess. 

DON SHUBERT: Thank you. Thank you for having me 
here. 

A VOICE: They will hold it for you? 

AA £) 510 DON SHUBERT: He has to go home to six inches of 
snow. Good afternoon Mr. Chairman, and-again 
thank you. My name is Don Shubert. I'm the 
President of the Connecticut Construction 
Industries Association. I'm going to let my 
colleague introduce himself. 

-
ROBERT DUKE: Mr. Chairman, members of the 

committee. My name is Robert Duke. I'm 
Corporate Counsel for the Surety and Fidelity 
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Good Afternoon. My name is Thomas Mrozek and I am a Lieutenant at Fairfield Pollee 

Department. I have been a police officer for the Town of Fairfield for over 30 years. Thank you 

Co~Chair Colman, Co~Chair Fox and the members of the Judiciary Committee for the 

opportunity to submit tesnmony m support of Senate Bill465, An Act Concerning lgninon 

Interlock Devices. I am asking for your support in proposed changes. During my time serving 

with Fairheld Police Department I have had many experiences with repeat drunk drivmg 

offenders. As a supervisor l continuously hear from my officers "he or she is ... " a repeat offender. 

Just because a person is arrested for dnvi.ng under the influence or has a driver's license 

suspension, Isn't enough to stop them from driving agam and most of the time driving agam 

under the mfluence. The use of an ignition mterlock device stops a drunk dnver from 

endangering both my community and your communities by keeping them off the roadways. I 

support the use of Igmtion mterlock devices for every arrest of drivmg under the influence, it 

stope; offender from operating a vehicle and supports re-educating a person on their limits of 

drinkmg and the safe operation of a vehicle. Let me gh·e you one short experience I've had while 

making a drunk dnving arrest. No sooner dtd l remove the accused from their vehicle and placed 

them safely mto my patrol car, \vhen another drunk driver sped past me and struck the accused 

\'ehicle, totalmg both. The cnmc of drunk drhing and enforcement are dangerous. I support 

anything that can help stop this preventable cnmc, mcluding the proposed changes to our 

current ignmon mterlock law. Thank you 
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S.B. No. 465 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING IGNITION INTERLOCK DEVICES 

Good morning Senator Coleman, Representative Fox, Senator Kissel and Representative 
Rebimbas and other members of the Judiciary Committee. Thank you for the opportunity to 
submit testimony on this proposal. 

The Department of Motor Vehicles (DMV) would like to offer comment related to the fiscal 
and procedural impact of S.B. No. 465. This bill would have a significant impact on DMV 
resources. It reduces the duration of an administrative driver license suspension, in some 
cases significantly, but adds an ignition interlock device (liD) requirement for all persons 
who have administrative driver license suspensions, including first-time offenders, after an 
offense of operating under the influence of alcohol or drugs (QUI). 

The Department of Motor Vehicle administers the Ignition Interlock Program in Connecticut. 
This proposed additional liD requirement would be triggered by a license suspension under 
the administrative license suspension statute, section 14-227b, which is administered by 
DMV. This bill would add first-time offenders to the existing DMV liD workload. Most of 
these first offenders are also eligible for the Alcohol Education Program under 54-56g, the 
completion of which prevents a conviction under section 14-227a from appearing on the 
offender's record. Currently, that person would be subject to an administrative suspension 
and, under this bill, a subsequent liD requirement. 

In 2013, the DMV suspended the licenses of approximately 6,500 people for a first-time 
offense under section 14-227b. This is the number of additional people who would require 
liDs under this bill. Compare that to 3,033 persons whom DMV is currently serving in the liD 
program (for QUI convictions under section 14-227a). DMV will require significant 
additional resources to carry out this mandate for what amounts to over a 200% 
increase in 110 users. 

DMV is responsible for processing all applications for liDs, for monitoring all liD violations, 
for holding hearings on contested violations, for monitoring liD vendors and for 
communicating with all liD users. DMV has a single group of nineteen (19) analysts in the 
Driver Services Division that shares all suspension- related activity at DMV, including phone 
duties. Last year, this group answered close to 90,000 calls, while performing all other 
suspension-related activity, including processing liD applications, processing suspensions 
and reinstatements, processing work/education permits, accepting and processing 
reinstatement and program fees, evaluating medical documents, corresponding for all 
suspension- related issues, testifying at DMV administrative and court proceedings, 
arranging re-tests and coordinating compliance issues (e.g. operator retraining and seatbelt 
classes). 

Seat Belts Do Save Lives 
An Affirmattve Action/Equal Opportumty Employer 
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Adding this number of liD participants to their workload has a domino effect and will result in 
significantly slower processing time, and consequently, significantly longer wait times for 
anyone with a suspension-related transaction with DMV. 

If this expanded liD program is to work successfully, DMV must be given the staff and 
resources it needs to provide service and absorb the additional numbers of liD users that 
are contemplated in this legislation. Thank you for the opportunity to offer testimony on this 
bill. 

2 



• 

• 

I. 
I 

002829 

Mothers Against Drunk Driving 
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"An Act Concerning Ignition Interlock Devices" 

Members of the Judicial Committee 
March 17,2014 

Good Afternoon. My name is Janice Hegg1e Margolis and I am the Execut1ve Director of 
Mothers Against Drunk Drivmg in Connecticut. Thank you for holding this Judic1ary 
Public Hearing. I apprec1ate the opportumty to submit testimony and I hope together we 
can pass sound legislation that w1ll preclude injunes and deaths and preserve Connecticut 
lives. 

I have come before th1s committee today to endorse interlock Senate Bill465, An Act 
Concerning Installation, Use and Enforcement Regarding Ignition Interlock Devices . 

When passed, this b1ll will 

• proh1b1t persons arrested for the crime of DU I from operating a vehicle unless 
equipped With an liD; 

• establish a spec1fic Identifiable operator's ltcense or special operators for persons 
subject to an liD restnctton on h1s or her dnver's license; 

• permit the forfe1ture of a motor vehicle used by a person required to install an liD 
who fails to do so; 

• reqwre daily electronic momtonng for persons who claim to have no motor 
vehicle and therefore don not install an approved liD in a motor vehicle. 

MADD is extremely concerned about the number of offenders who Simply drive while 
suspended if interlocks are not required immediately (because they qutckly d1scover how 
easy 1t 1s to drive unltcensed and undetected) A long delay between a ltcensing action 
and 1gn11ton mterlock mstallatton teaches offenders that they do not need a license to 
dnve and decreases the1r mcent1ve to ever re-enter the licensing control system. 

Stud1es by federal agenc1es and mdependent thmk tanks highlight the h1gh rate of 
recid1vism assoc1ated w1th drunk drivmg. The typical person convicted of his or her first 
DUI offense has dnven drunk as 80 ttmes before being caught We know that one th1rd of 
persons conv1cted of DUI will be conv1cted of DU I yet again. Interlocks have been 
shown to deter drinkmg and dnvmg in both a spec1fic and geneml sense. DUI offenders 
using mterlocks have acknowledged the dev1ce's change in their behav1ors. 

MADD respectfully requests strengthenmg the current CT liD law. Thank you 
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lgnit1on interlocks are small 
breathalyzers linked to a vehicle's 

Ignition system. The convicted 

drunk driver must blow into the 
device to start the car. If the 

driver's blood alcohol 
concentration (BAC) is above the 
preset level the car w1ll not start. 

lgmt1on interlocks are effective m 
reducing repeat drunk driving 
offenses by 67 percent, according 

to the Centers for Disease Control 

(CDC). And, all offender interlock 
laws are found to reduce repeat 

offenses sigmf1cantly, when 

effectively Implemented . 
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Ignition Interlocks Save Lives 
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To get to the illegai.OS BAC level, a 160-pound male must drink four 
drinks in an hour. (A Jtamlard dnnk rs deftned aJ 12 oun~• of bur. 5 oun~• ofwme. or I 1 ounr-. 
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F1rst-t1me offenders are serious offenders. Research from the CDC indicates that first time offenders have 
dnven drunk at least 80 times before they are arrested. Additionally, research has found that first offenders' 

patterns of recidivism are generally similar to a repeat offender. 

The FACTS 
• An interlock IS more effect1ve than hcense suspens1on alone, as SO to 75 percent of convicted drunk drivers 

contmue to dnve on a suspended hcense. 
• States requ1nng all convicted drunk dnvers to use an ign1t1on Interlock, such as Arizona, Oregon, New Mex1co 

and LoUisiana have cut DUI deaths by over 33 percent. 
• All-offender Interlock laws are Widespread. Twenty states, plus a California pilot program (covermg a population 

of over 13 m1llion) have laws requ1nng Ignition Interlocks for all first-time convicted drunk dnvers. 
• As of July 2013, there are approximately 305,000 mterlocks 1n use m the United States. 

MADD supports the immed1ate reinstatement of dnvmg privileges for convicted drunk drivers prov1ded the 

offender uses an 1gmtion mterlock for the remamder of the license suspension period. Three surveys ind1cate 
76 to 88 percent of the publ1c support interlocks for all convicted drunk drivers: 

88 percent support mterlocks for all conv1cted drunk dnvers. 
• 84 percent support 1gmt1on mterlocks for convicted drunk dnvers. 

Over 3 of 4 persons support requmng mterlocks for f1rst-t1me convicted drunk dnvers. 

In addition to MADD, other traffic safety groups support Ignition Interlocks for all convicted drunk drivers, 
mcluding all first offenders with an illegal BAC of .08 or greater. 

o Advocates for Auto and Highway Safety 
o Amencan Automob1le Assoc1at1on (AAA) 
o Auto Alhance 
o Centers for D1sease Control and Prevention 

(CDC) 
0 Insurance Institute for H1ghway Safety (IIHS) 

0 

0 

0 

International Association of Ch1efs of Pollee 
(IACP) 
National Safety Counc1l 
National Transportation Safety Board (NTSB) 

For more information about igmtion interlocks, 
please vis1t madd.org/lnterlock. 
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llmadd 
Ignition Interlocks for All Convicted Drunk Drivers 

ACROSS THE NATION 
In 2011 9,878 people died and over 315,000 were mjured in a crash involving a drunk driver with a blood alcohol 
concentratiOn (BAC) of .08 or greater. Research shows that at a .08 BAC level, a person is 11 times more likely to 
be mvolved m a fatal crash than someone who has had nothmg to drmk. 

Today 20 states require the use of an •gnitlon mterlock for every convicted offender at a BAC of .08. As a result of 
all offender Ignition mterlock legislation more than 115 million people are protected from repeat drunk driving 
offenders. 

IN NORTH CAROLINA 
Drunk driving deaths represent 30 percent of the state's total traffic deaths. In 2012, 413 people were killed and 
8,4 71 people were mjured in alcohol impaired crashes in North Carolina. And, the economic cost of drunk driving 
was $3.26 billion to the state and residents. From 2006 to 2012, the economic cost for the 61,025 alcohol related
crash injuries alone in North Carolina IS estimated at over $9 billion. When coupled with alcohol related fatalibes, 
that estimate exceeds $20 bilhon . 

IGNITION INTERLOCKS are currently required for refusals, repeat and first time offenders with a blood alcohol 
concentration (BAC) of .15 or greater. The time is now to save lives and strengthen the law to include first time 
convicted drunk drivers With a BAC of .08 or greater. A September 7, 2006 report from the Insurance Institute for 
H1ghway Safety details why focusing on the "hard-core" set of DWI offenders (.15 BAC or higher) is bad pohcy, 
stating: "The hard-core group isn't the whole DWI problem or even the biggest part, so it doesn't make sense to 
focus too narrowly on th1s group." 

MADD supports 1mmed1ate reinstatement of dnvmg pnvileges for convicted drunk drivers provided the offender 
uses an 1gnition interlock for at least 12 months. Three surveys indicate 76 to 88 percent of the pubhc support 
mterlocks for all convicted drunk drivers: 

• 88 percent support interlocks for all convicted drunk dnvers. 
84 percent support ignition mterlocks for conv1cted drunk dnvers. 

• Over 3 of 4 persons support requiring interlocks for first-time convicted drunk drivers. 

With the passage of an all offender ignition interlock bill North Carolina will be eligible for a Federal grant. 

The FACTS 
• An mterlock IS more effective than hcense suspensiOn alone, as 50 to 75 percent of convicted drunk dnvers 

contmue to drive on a suspended license. 
• States requ1nng all convicted drunk dnvers to use an 1gmtion interlock, such as Arizona, Oregon, New 

Mexico and Louisiana have cut DUI deaths by over 35 percent. 
• All-offender mterlock laws are w1despread. Currently, 20 states, plus a Cahforma pilot program (covermg a 

population of over 13 m1lhon) have laws requiring ignition mterlocks for all first-time convicted drunk 
dnvers. 

• As of July 2012, there are approximately 279,000 mterlocks in use in the United States. 

First offenders are serious offenders. Conservative estimates show DUI offenders have driven drunk at least 80 
times before they are arrested. Additionally, research has found that first offenders' patterns ofrec1divism are 
generally Similar to a repeat offender. 
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Status of State Ignition Interlock Laws 

;j'riterlock requirement sia.rts' (in· the· ~I>. 
fi . t . t" . ,·. ·, · rs conv1c 1011 · · · · · ·· · ·-- -~--o-: 

-- - -·- - . -- --- - . . - - - . -- -- - . 
Mandatory with a BAC Mandatory with a 
of .08 or greater BAC of .IS or greater 

Alaska Missouri Alabama New 
(1/09) (3114) (9/12) Hampshtre 

16BAC 
(7/07) 

An zona Nebraska Delaware New 
(9/07) ( l/09) (7/09) Jersey 

(Ill 0) 

Arkansas New Flonda North 
(4/09) Mexico (10/08) Carolina 

(6/05) ( 12/07) 

California New York Iowa** Oklahoma 
Pilot (8/10) .IOBAC (11/11) 
Program* (7/95) 
(7110) 

Colorado Oregon Maryland Texas 
(1/09) (1/08) (10/11) (9/05) 

Connecticut Tennessee Mtchigan Wisconsin 
( 1112) (7/13) 17 BAC (7/10) 

(10/10) 

Hawau Utah Minnesota Wyoming 
(1/11) (7109) 16BAC (7/09) 

(7111) 

Illmois Virgmta Nevada 
( 1/09) (7112) 18 BA(" 

(7/0S) 

Kansas Washmgton 
(7/11) ( 1/09) 

Loutstana West 
(7/07) Vtrgmta 

(7/08) 
(month/year lmed note effecm•e date) 

Maine 
( 12/13) 
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CAMP.AJ{;N ro 

ELIMINATE 
DRUNK DRIVING 

Mandatory 
with a second 
conviction 

Georgia 
(5/99) 

Idaho 
( 10/00) 

Massachusetts 
(1/06) 

MISSISSippi 
(7/14) 

Montana 
(5/09) 

Ohio 
(9/08) 

Pennsylvania 
( 10/03) 

South 
Carolma 
( 1109) 

madd 

California 
for any offmder 

lndtana 
for any offender 

Kentucky 
for any offender 

Nonh Dakota 
for anv offender 

DC 
any offender <an 
thoose 10 go an 
rnrerlock 

South Dakota 
pan of the 2417 
program 

Vermont 
any offender can 
choose to go an 
mterlotk 

Revtsed July 2013 
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SB 465 Protects CT Families from Impaired Drivers 
Offer ignition interlock supervised drivers licenses to all DUI offenders 

./ Background - Ignition Interlock devices (liD) save lives by preventing drunk driving 

./ The "most effective, cost effective method to stop drunk driving and its tragic consequences" 

US Centers for Disease Control (USCDC), National Transportation Safety Board (NTSB), 

Insurance Institute for Highway Safety, AAA, MADD and every other safety organization 

./ MAP 21 (US Transportation Bill -July 2012) removes Federal funding obstacles to liD use 

x Eliminates mandatory waiting periods before Issuing liD supervised driving privileges 

x Eliminates counterproductive driving restrictions that have no proven safety value 

./ Focus the discussion on protecting families from DUI offenders not on punishing offenders 

Critics will argue - "Interlocks are (at the same time) 

"Too harsh for 151 offenders, AND Too soft for serial (3, 4+) repeat offenders" 

Bottom Une- An Ignition Interlock will ~~drunk driver from endangering our families I 

What All-Offender Will Do 
./ Eliminates 'hard' (no driving privileges) suspension or revocation periods 

./ Restore Ignition Interlock supervised driving privileges Immediately on application 

./ liD needed for public safety 

./ No state-required period to learn to drive without a license 

./ Public Is protected sooner 

./ No "Petition" required -

./ Eliminates 'Occupational' Ucenses and their counterproductive driving restrictions for DUI offenders 

./ Eliminate driving restrictions (purpose, routes and times of day) 

./ Huge enforcement cost $avlngs for state, county and local pollee and jails 

./ Lifts huge caseload burden from courts and prosecutors 

./ Improve odds offenders will keep their jobs, support their families, and safely and 

successfully get on with their lives 

./ DMV saves cost to establish, verify and maintain thousands of restriction records 

./ No scientific evidence such restrictions enhance highway safety 

./ Credit liD use during suspension toward post-reinstatement liD requirement 

./ lncentlvlze DUI offenders to get liD's immediately to protect the public sooner 

./ Permits offenders uninterrupted legal driving • 

./ Ignition Interlocks for ALL DUI offenders are recommended by every major safety organization 

./ Washington State (and other states) have used these policies successfully since 2009 

STOP Drunk Driving- Increase use of Ignition Interlock Devices 
Jack. L Dalton Director of Public Policy LifeSafer Interlock 302-542-2364 jdalton@lifesafer.com 
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Good Afternoon My name is Robin Cullen I am a former employee, current volunteer, and 
board member at Mothers Against Drunk Driving in Connecticut I appreciate the opportunity to 
submit testimony today and thank you for holding this Judiciary Public Hearing I fervently hope 
this legislation is passed It will maximize the use of ignition interlock devices to save lives until 
that day comes when all motor vehicles coming off assembly lines are equipped with a Driver 
Alcohol Detection System for Safety. 

I have come before this committee today to endorse interlock Senate Bill 465, An Act 
Concerning Installation, Use and Enforcement Regarding Ignition Interlock Devices 

o An average drunk driver has dnven drunk 80 ttmes before his/her first arrest 

• 50 to 75 percent of convicted drunk dnvers contmue to dnve on a suspended license. 

o lnstaJlahon of Ignition mterlocks reduces re-arrest rates by a median of 67% * 

Repeat offenders are responsible for approximately 30% of the drunk driving arrests, crashes, 
deaths, and injuries. Repeat offenders kill thousands and injure tens of thousands each year 
Traveling our roadways, driving among us, are 2 million repeat offenders, people with three or 
more drunk driving offenses 

During my employment as Victim Impact Panel Coordinator for MADD countless offenders 
spoke out in favor of being required to install an TID Many stated they felt safer from 
themselves, that before the liD they had little actual help with changing their behavior of 
drinking and driving. Many asked if they could keep the liD beyond the mandated term to 
continue to monitor themselves, but without penalty if they were found by the device to be 
impaired, stating they would simply not be able drive 

According to The Effectiveness of Ignition Interlocks for Preventing Alcohol-Impaired Driving 
and Alcohol-Related Crashes. A Community Guide Systematic Review. "Typically, interlock 
programs have been targeted to repeat and high BAC offenders However, first time DWI 
offenders more closely resemble repeat offenders than they do non-offenders, and the results of 
this review suggest that interlocks are as effective with first time DWI offenders as they are with 
repeat offenders Thus, it would likely be a major boost to overall public safety to require first
time DWI offenders to participate in an interlock program Making participation in such 
programs mandatory instead of at the discretion of judges, offenders, or both would also help to 
maximize interlock use." 1. The liD is not a punishment It is an intervention It is proactive It 
is immediately effective Requiring liD's saves lives 

I support strengthening the current liD law to maximize the use of life saving liD's Thank you 

• 2011, Published by Elsev1cr Inc on behalf ot Amcrocan Journal of PreventiVe MedJconc 
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Good Afternoon. my name ts Alice Carter Thank you Co-Chair Colman. Co-Chair Fox and the 

members of the Judiciary Committee for the opportumty to submit tesnmony m support of Senate 

Bill465. An Act Concerning Igmnon Interlock Devtces. I am askmg for your support m proposed 

changes 

On August 19.1995. my son Daniel was killed by a drunk dnver while we were vacationing m 

Flonda He was l3 years old 'vVe were staymg at a relanve's home across the street from the beach 

We had planned to go to Dtsney later m the week to celebrate my btrthday 'vVhat had started out as 

a beaunful day. ended m tragedy My family and I were crossmg the road to get to the beach Danny 

was very excited to see the turtles come onto the beach to by thetr eggs. and everyone was very 

careful crossmg a busy road All of a sudden I heard .1 ternble noise and qmckly discovered that 

nmse w,1s the sound of my son's body h1mng the hood a car As I ran to him, I kept calling hts name. 

wtth no response 'vVhen I reached him. I tned to breathe hfe back into his hfdess body An 

.1mbulanee fmally came and rushed htm to the hospttal where we found out that he h,1d dted on 

tmpact I ,,.ill nen.:r forget that moment. :-..Iy bst tmagc of htm. was laymg on a gurney wtth a whtte 

sheet O\ er hts broken body I cannot express the horror of that mght Ne,·er in a mill10n years could 

I have 1magmed tt The next few d.1ys ,ue st1ll a blur going to a funeral home in Flonda to make 

arrangements for hts body to be sent home, flymg home \\ ith an empty seat next to me and seeing 

friends and family m stunned dtsbehef when we returned home In an mstant our lives had been 

changed My daughter who was lO years old at the nme and witnessed thts hornfic tragedy had 

mghtmares for years Ltfe as we knew 1t ended that mght Instead of celebrating my bmhday at 
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D1sney. I was at m>· sons wake I cannot descnbc how awfultt was to see his friends coming to say 

goodbye to htm They were JUSt chtldren who had to experience the death of a fnend When you lose 

a child you lose all of the hfe e\·ents that come wtth the years. Graduations from high school and 

college. weddmg. babies. all of those event'> we take for granted Many of hts fnends are now 

married and ha,·e ch1ldren of thetr own vVe had to create a new normal 

As we began to receive mformation about the driver of the car. we found out that she was a 60 year 

old woman, who was noticeably mtoxtcated at the scene. It turns out that she had a BAC of 13 I 

have no doubt m my mmd that this was not the hrst nme she drove under the influence and that 1t 

probably would not be the last Statistics show that a person \Vlll dnve approximately 86 times 

under the influence before the first arrest I also know, through speaking at MADD V1ctim Impact 

panels that many of those continue to dnve under the mfluence. In the year that followed hts death I 

had many conversations With an advocate from the Homicide Vicnms Department preparing for the 

sentencmg of the woman that killed my son I w,1s stunned that l was deahng \Vlth a HomiCide 

Vtctims advocate. but m reahty. that 1s what It i'>-- hom1c1de. 

Fortun.1tely I was able to contact .1 wonderful woman fwm the MADD Fairheld County Chapter 

who helped me With thts underrakmg I had no prev10us deahngs wtth the JUdicial system and am 

grateful to ha\·e found MADD I h.l\'e been ln\'Olved ever smce I feel it ts my responsibility to m,1ke 

people aware of thts pre,·ent.lble strategy People m.1kc a chmce to drink and dnve. Although public 

speaking IS not my forte and It m.1kcs me \Try uncomfortable. I dolt because we need to get the 

,,·ord out :\:!ADD staff members and wonderful volunteers work tirelessly to spread their message 

But we can't do 1t alone. vVe need your support 

I .1m askmg you support purposed Senate Bill 465 to help ensure that no other family has to feel the 

pam of losmg a loved. as a result of someone choosmg to dnnk and drive 
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My name is William Church and I am here to testify in favor of Senate Bill465, an Act 
Concerning Ignition Interlock Devices, if some small but very important changes are 
made. I've been here testifying nearly every year for much of the past decade. It was 10 
years ago that our son Dustin was killed by a drunk driver, and my wife and I have 
dedicated a good portion of our lives to try to make sure this doesn't happen to other 
families. 

I'd like to start with a thank you. In 2011, you passed legislation requiring ignition 
interlock devices for repeat offenders of drunk driving. People are alive today because of 
that. In fact, the latest complete statistics that we have from the Department of 
Transportation show that in Connecticut, alcohol related traffic fatalities were reduced by 
nearly 10 percent since the passage of that bill. 

What makes this reduction in Connecticut even more remarkable is that throughout the 
rest of nation, the number of drunk driving deaths rose by nearly 5 percent. This means 
that what you're doing with regard to ignition interlock devices is working. And by 
requiring the devices for all offenders more lives will be saved . 

Currently, someone in the country dies in a drunk driving crash every 51 minutes. 
Someone is injured every 90 seconds. And drunk driving costs our country 132 billion 
dollars per year. There is still work to do. 

A bill requiring all offenders to use ignition interlock devices is the next step for 
Connecticut. However, there is a misconception about the first offender. Most people 
seem to think that the first time someone is arrested for drunk driving, it's the only time 
they've been drinking and gotten behind the wheel. It's a simple mistake, an oversight, 
something they'll never do again. 

The reality is that when someone is arrested for drunk driving for the first time, they've 
actually driven under the influence of alcohol more than 80 times. That statistic is 
provided by the Centers for Disease Control, acquired through studies they have 
conducted. 

Here is some recorded data from Pennsylvania that brings the point home. In 2010,5 
thousand 265 ignition interlocks devices were installed. In one year, they recorded 53, 
thousand 890 failed tests. That's 53,890 times that someone was stopped from driving 
under the influence of alcohol. 

As of when I checked the Smart Start website yesterday, their data indicated that their 
ignition interlock devices around the country have prevented 7 million 519 thousand 439 
starts because the drivers had too much alcohol in their system. And Smart Start is only 
one of six vendors in Connecticut . 
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There is no longer any question about the effectiveness of ignition interlock devices. In 
study after study, whether in the State of Washington or New Mexico, whether from the 
Centers for Disease Control or the Pacific Institute for Research and Evaluation, the use 
of ignition interlock devices reduces recidivism. 

Requiring ignition interlock devices for all offenders is a must. That's the goal behind 
this bill. However, a few words need to be changed for this to actually happen. If the 
changes are not made, I fear this will simply produce the same legislation as the bill in 
2011. 

First, line 11 uses the term "convicted" and goes on to describe a first or second time. 
Because Connecticut is a diversion state, a first conviction is actually a second offense. 
The bill in 2011 already established Ignition Interlock devices for repeat offenders. Once 
again, the goal of this bill is to require ignition interlock devices for all offenders. 
Therefore, I strongly suggest using the word offense in verbiage that replaces line 11. 
The new suggested reading would be "if such person has: 1) committed a first or second 
offense of a violation of subdivision (2) of subsection (a) of section 14-227a" . 

In line 529 and in ensuing lines in sections (2) (A) and (B), the word suspension should 
be replaced by offense. The word offense was used in last year's bill, which passed the 
House by a vote of 146-3. The same word should be used this year. The reason is that 
using the word suspension may be akin to using conviction in a diversion state and 
therefore make the bill simply reiterate what was passed in 2011. We need to be clear 
that this is for all offenders of drunk driving. 

The third point is that this would not become effective until July of 2015. In the 2011 
bill, the legislature wanted to enact this as quickly as possible and because of concerns by 
the Department of Motor Vehicles, the time frame of 2014 was established so that DMV 
could address its concerns. In pushing it out again, more people will die . 
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S.B. 465, An Act Concerning Ignition Interlock Devices 

I would like to thank Chairman Coleman, Chairman Fox, Chairman Doyle, Chairman Ritter, Ranking Member 
Kissel, Ranking Member Rebimbas, and distinguished members of the Judiciary Committee. Thank you for 
considering S.B. 465. I offer the following testimony in favor of this proposaL 

Today I testify on the behalf of the members of my community in hope of creating safer driving conditions in 
the State of Connecticut. I am in strong support of Raised Bill 465 and its emphasis on age, as well as the 
number of offenses, when determining the duration required of DUI offenders to use interlock devices. 
However, the Raised Bill fails to look into DUI offenses that result in deaths, which are unfortunately a harsh 
reality. The pain and suffering of families and communities who lose loved ones to drunk drivers is 
unimaginable and it is time for the State of Connecticut to step up the plate and create legislation that will work 
towards decreasing the number of drivers operating vehicles while under the influence. 

I believed that Raised Bill465 is a good first step in decreasing the number of drivers operating vehicles while 
under the influence. However, as it moves through the legislative process I would request to include terms and 
cond1tions on DUI offenses that result in death. My recommendations include: 

1) Strict rules for ignition interlock devices 
2) Driving license suspensions for a minimum of 2 years from the date that the individuals incarceration 

period expires 
3) Prohibit the application of risk reduction earned credits to the sentence's of the individuals convicted of 

DUI offenses that have resulted in death. 

We live in an imperfect world, but every step we take to make our roads safer is a step in the right direction. I 
want to thank you for raising S.B. 465 and please consider my recommendations to the committee. 

Prasad Srinivasan, Sate Representative, 31 51 District 

Please V1s1t My Webs1te At www repsromvasan com 
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